AUS DEM LEHRSTUHL FÜR INNERE MEDIZIN I PROF. DR. MED. JÜRGEN SCHÖLMERICH DER MEDIZINISCHEN FAKULTÄT DER UNIVERSITÄT REGENSBURG

DOWNREGULATION OF METHYLTHIOADENOSINE PHOSPHORYLASE PROMOTES PROGRESSION OF HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA VIA ACCUMULATION OF 5'-DEOXY-5'-METHYLTHIOADENOSINE

Inaugural – Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Medizin

der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität Regensburg

> vorgelegt von Georgi Kirovski

AUS DEM LEHRSTUHL FÜR INNERE MEDIZIN I PROF. DR. MED. JÜRGEN SCHÖLMERICH DER MEDIZINISCHEN FAKULTÄT DER UNIVERSITÄT REGENSBURG

DOWNREGULATION OF METHYLTHIOADENOSINE PHOSPHORYLASE PROMOTES PROGRESSION OF HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA VIA ACCUMULATION OF 5'-DEOXY-5'-METHYLTHIOADENOSINE

Inaugural – Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Medizin

der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität Regensburg

> vorgelegt von Georgi Kirovski

Dekan:	Prof. Dr. Bernhard Weber
1. Berichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. Claus Hellerbrand
2. Berichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. Anja Bosserhoff
Tag der mündlichen Prüfung:	27.07.2010

Für meine Familie

Table of Contents

1	INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Hepatocellular carcinoma	1
1.	1.1 Liver cells and the role of hepatic stellate cells for hepatic fibrosis a	nd
H	CC progression	1
1.	1.2 Epidemiology of HCC	2
1.	1.3 Therapy of HCC	7
1.	1.4 Prognosis of HCC	8
1.2	Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) and	
me	hylthioadenosine (MTA)	10
1.	2.1 The human MTAP gene	10
1.	2.2 Functions of MTAP	11
1.	2.3 MTAP expression in normal and cancerous cells and tissues	12
1.	2.4 Clinical implications of MTAP deficiency for cancer therapy	13
1.	2.5 Regulation of MTAP	14
1.	2.6 5'-Methylthioadenosine – a key player at a biochemical crossroads	14
1.	2.7 Biological effects of MTA	16
1.3	Aim of thesis	17
2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	19
2.1	Chemicals and reagents	19
2.2	Laboratory expendables	19
2.3	Laboratory instruments	20
2.4	Buffers	21

2.5	Cell Culture	. 21
2.5.2	Cell culture medium	21
2.5.2	2 Cultivation of cell lines	21
2.5.3	B Human hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines	22
2.5.4	Isolation of primary human hepatocytes	22
2.5.5	5 Isolation of human hepatic stellate cells	23
2.5.6	Determination of cell number and viability	23
2.5.7	Transfection of PLC cells with MTAP siRNA	24
2.5.8	Collection of conditioned medium from MTAP silenced HCC cells	24
2.6	Human tissues and HCC tissue microarray (TMA)	. 24
2.7	MTA extraction and analysis	. 25
2.8	Isolation and analysis of RNA	. 26
2.8.2	RNA isolation and determination of RNA concentration	26
2.8.2	2 Reverse transcription of RNA to cDNA	27
2.8.3	3 Quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction	28
2.8.4	Sets of primers used for quantitative PCR analysis	29
2.9	Protein analysis	. 30
2.9.2	Preparation of whole cell protein extracts	30
2.9.2	2 Determination of protein concentration	30
2.9.3	3 SDS polyacrylamid gel electrophoresis	31
2.9.4	Western blotting	32
2.10	Cell-based functional assays	. 33
2.10	.1 XTT-proliferation assay	33
2.11	Statistical analysis	. 34
3 R	ESULTS	. 35

3.1	MTA concentration in human HCC cell lines and tissues.	35
3.2	MTA effects on HCC cells	38
3.3	MTA effects on activated HSC	41
3.4	MTAP expression in human HCC tissue	43
4	DISCUSSION	47
5	REFERENCE LIST	50
6	APPENDIX	63
6.1	Zusammenfassung (deutsch)	63
6.2	Lebenslauf	65
6.3	Danksagung	66

1 Introduction

1.1 Hepatocellular carcinoma

1.1.1 Liver cells and the role of hepatic stellate cells for hepatic fibrosis and HCC progression

The principal cell type found in the liver is the hepatocyte. Overall, hepatocytes represent approximately 94 vol. percent of the liver. The rest comprises various non-parenchymatic cells - Kupffer cells (resident liver macrophages), sinusoidal endothelial cells, liver lymphocytes and hepatic stellate cells (HSC). HSC in the normal liver are perisinusoidal cells of still uncertain embryological origin, responsible for the synthesis of basal membrane like-extracellular matrix (ECM), components of the subendothelial space of Disse and for storage and metabolism of vitamin A and retinoids (1). As HSC are less known outside the field of hepatology but are extensively used in the present work, their crucial role in liver disease is to be shortly explained.

Activation of HSC, following liver injury, progresses in sequential stages of initiation and perpetuation (2). Initiation is an early response stimulated by a number of paracrine signals, leading to a transient and potentially reversible contractile and profibrogenic phenotype, characterized by rapid induction of certain growth factor receptors and consequently increased responsiveness to growth factors and mediators, which are responsible for eliciting phenotypic responses operated by fully activated myofibroblast (MF)-like phenotype (perpetuation). These include notably enhanced most proliferation. migration/chemotaxis, contractility, excess deposition and altered remodeling of ECM (3).

The accumulation of ECM proteins in progressive liver fibrosis alters the hepatic architecture by forming a fibrous scar, and the subsequent development of nodules of regenerating hepatocytes defines cirrhosis. Cirrhosis causes hepatocellular dysfunction and increased intrahepatic resistance to blood flow. The consequences are hepatic insufficiency and portal hypertension (4).

Ultimately, cirrhosis leads to a clinically overt loss of liver function (decompensated cirrhosis), and most importantly, liver cirrhosis is the main risk factor for the development of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) (5).

Thus, activated HSC are a driving force of liver fibrosis progression and consequently of origination of HCC. However, once HCC develops, HSC also play a direct role in tumor progression. They are able to infiltrate the HCC stroma and as shown by a recent study, HSC promote HCC growth and invasiveness and diminish central necrosis *in vitro* and *in vivo* probably via activation of nuclear factor kappa B (NF κ B) and extracellular-regulated kinase (ERK) in HCC cells, two signaling cascades that play a crucial role in HCC progression (6).

1.1.2 Epidemiology of HCC

1.1.2.1 Incidence and regional differences in etiology of HCC

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the most common form of primary liver cancer with 85-90% (7). There are considerable differences in HCC incidence around the world.

The highest incidence rates are reported from China (46 per 100,000 population per year, total annual incidence of 137,000 cases. The rest of Eastern Asia and most of Africa are also high-endemic regions with incidence rates of 35.5 and 24.2, respectively. Regions of intermediate incidence areas include several countries in Eastern and Western Europe, Thailand, Indonesia, Jamaica, Haiti, New Zealand and Alaska. North and South America, most of Europe, Australia and parts of the Middle East are low incidence areas with less than 3/100,000 cases per year (7).

These marked differences are explained by studying the various etiological factors for HCC development and their regional distribution. The regional differences in HCC incidence mostly reflect the different incidence of chronic infection with hepatitis B virus (HBV) or hepatitis C virus (HCV) (8). In most of the Asia-Pacific regions as well as in Africa endemic HBV is the most important etiological factor, with the notable exception of Japan, where HCV is by far the most common risk factor. Within Europe there are also differences in regard to

etiology. In Southern Europe viral etiology accounts for as much as 76% of HCC cases (9) while in Central and Northern Europe HBV and/or HCV infections are present in only about half of patients (10;11). The fact that within a single country there may be regional and ethnic differences in HCC incidence patterns further adds to the considerable intra- and international variability of HCC etiology (12).

1.1.2.2 Risk factors

In the vast majority (70-90% according to region) of cases HCC develops in a cirrhotic liver. Thus, all causes for liver cirrhosis can be considered as separate risk factors for HCC. This differentiation is important because the cause of liver cirrhosis significantly affects the associated risk to develop HCC, clinicopathological tumor features, the choice of treatment, and consequently the prognosis (13).

It should be noted that all factors that can lead to HCC development in the setting of liver cirrhosis can do so in the absence of cirrhosis if the level of hepatocellular toxicity necessary to lead to liver cirrhosis is not yet reached, but the carcinogenic effect is already strong enough to induce HCC (14).

• HBV

The single most common HCC risk factor is hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection responsible for > 60 % of all cases worldwide. The hepatocarcinogenic potential of HBV is evidenced by a multitude of clinical studies with an overall odds ratio (OR) of up to 48 in a study from India (15). Major factors in HBV-induced hepatocarcinogenesis are chronic inflammation and the effects of cytokines in the development of fibrosis and liver cell proliferation, further, the role of integration of HBV DNA into host cellular DNA, which, in some situations, acts to disrupt or promote expression of cellular genes that are important in cell growth and differentiation. In addition, expression of HBV proteins may have a direct effect on cellular functions, and some of these gene products can favor malignant transformation (16).

The risk of developing HCC upon HBV infection varies greatly and is influenced by host as well as viral-related factors in addition to external or environmental factors. Some of the most important include an advanced stage of the disease, longer duration of cirrhosis, the activity of the underlying hepatitis and high HBV load (17;18). Further, HBV genotype, specific alleles and mutations in the viral basal core promoter are associated with an increased risk to develop HCC (19-21).

• HCV

Worldwide, HCV infection is the second most common etiological factor for HCC. The overall odds ratio is estimated to be 17 (22). The oncogenic process of HCV infection itself, which probably requires multiple steps of genetic alterations as result of virus-specific and virus-non-specific immune responses, and probably a direct cytopathic effect of HCV itself is still poorly understood (23;24).

As acute HCV infection often remains undetected it is difficult to determine whether longer duration of HCV infection plays a role as observed in HBV. In contrast to HBV infection, the HCV genotype or the viral load are no major factors for the course of the disease (5). A higher degree of fibrosis, male gender and the presence of co-risk factors such as alcohol and concomitant HBV infection increase the risk of developing HCC due to HCV infection (25;26).

Alcohol

In Western Europe, high consumption of alcohol is one of the major risk factors for developing liver cirrhosis. The risk of developing alcohol-related HCC depends largely on the quantity of alcohol consumption. Overall, alcohol consumption is associated with a 2-fold increase of the individual risk for HCC development, but in cases of > 80 g day this increases to a 6-fold risk (27;28).

Proposed mechanisms for the hepatocarcinogenic properties of alcohol include the chronic inflammation that leads to stimulation of apoptosis and through enhanced cell injury to an increased cellular proliferation and hyperregeneration. Further, inflammation increases oxidative stress that may cause DNA damage. Another important mechanism involves the presence of toxic metabolites like acetaldehyde capable of binding to the DNA, consequently leading to constant genomic alterations and interference with DNA-repair enzymes (29). The high levels of acetaldehyde also lead to a decreased antioxidant response, e.g. by binding of glutathione and reduction of the mitochondrial glutathione content causing mitochondrial dysfunction, lipid peroxidation and impairment of the cellular tumor necrosis factor (TNF) tolerance (30). All these mechanisms are supported by general alimentary deficiency for vitamins and supplementary factors like folic acid and retinol in case of chronic alcohol abuse (31;32).

• Obesity and NAFLD

Epidemiological studies have shown that obesity is a risk factor for hepatocellular carcinoma (33). The relationship between obesity and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is well established, and case reports have shown progression of NAFLD to cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (34-36). Although no study has clearly tied all of these variables together, it is likely that the association of hepatocellular carcinoma with obesity represents the progression of underlying NAFLD to cirrhosis (33). Putative oncogenic mechanisms are the initiation by lipid peroxidation and free radical oxidative stress, compensatory proliferation of small oval progenitor cells , fat-induced up-regulation of anti-apoptotic factors, alterations in growth factors and cytokines e.g. transforming growth factor (TGF) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF), stimulating oval cell proliferation (37-39). Moreover, lipid peroxidation encourages the development of cancer-promoting mutations e.g. mutations of the p53 tumor suppressor gene seem to be potentiated by the 4-hydroxynonenal aldehyde, a product of omega-6 fatty acid peroxidation (40).

With the growing worldwide obesity epidemic this risk factor is likely to gain more significance in the future.

Hemochromatosis and iron metabolism

In hereditary hemochromatosis the hepatotoxic effects of iron overload can lead to progressive fibrosis and eventually cirrhosis and HCC (41). As some cases of HCC have occurred in non-cirrhotic patients with hematochromatosis, a direct role for iron in carcinogenesis has been suggested (42;43). The latter has been supported by animal studies, where pre-neoplastic nodules and even HCC in the absence of fibrosis developed in rats fed a high-iron diet (44;45). The molecular mechanisms involve epigenetic alterations of genes characteristically hypermethylated in HCC, suggesting that epigenetic changes due to iron loading are an early event in hereditary hemochromatosis, and may lead to the increased risk of progression to HCC (46).

• Rare risk factors for HCC

Other rare causes of HCC include autoimmune hepatitis, chronic dietary intake of aflatoxine, metabolic disorders (e.g. alpha antitrypsine deficiency, glycogenosis Type I), biliary diseases (e.g. primary biliary sclerosis), certain hepatotoxic medications (e.g. anabolic steroids) and others.

1.1.2.3 Frequency of HCC risk factors - an example from a German university hospital

The human HCC samples used in this work originate from the largest consecutive HCC patient series in Germany at the University Hospital Regensburg. **Figure 1** gives the relative contribution of major etiologic factors for the development of HCC for this cohort.



Figure 1: Etiology of underlying liver disease of HCC patients. Data are depicted of 374 patients.

1.1.3 Therapy of HCC

The therapeutic options for HCC fall into five main categories: (1) surgical interventions, including tumor resection and liver transplantation, (2) percutaneous interventions, including ethanol injection and radiofrequency thermal ablation, (3) transarterial interventions, including embolization and chemoembolization, (4) radiation therapy, and (5) drugs as well as gene and immune therapies (47). Curative treatment modalities are still the sole domain of surgery and comprise partial hepatectomy and liver transplantation (48). Liver transplantation is the ideal treatment for early HCC because both the malignant tumor and diseased liver can be eradicated by this treatment (49). However, because of organ shortage or continued alcohol abuse it cannot be performed often (50). Hepatectomy can be performed in timely fashion with less technical difficulty, but the risk of HCC recurrence is higher, even though 5-year survival in patients who meet certain criteria is the same as that with liver transplantation (51).

Therapy	N (%)
resection	124 (27.1%)
best supportive care (no specific therapy)	93 (20.3%)
local ablative therapy (TACE, RFA)	93 (20.3%)
chemotherapy alone	50 (10.9%)
liver transplantation	36 (7.9%)
chemotherapy and at least one ablative therapy	20 (4.4%)
multiple resections	11 (2.4%)
therapy with thymophysin	9 (2.0%)
combination of various ablative therapies	8 (1.7%)
percutaneous ethanol injection alone	7 (1.5%)
resection followed by liver transplantation	7 (1.5%)

Table 1: Frequency of HCC therapeutic modalities at the University HospitalRegensburg

Notable palliative options that have been shown to prolong survival include radiofrequency thermal ablation (RFA) and transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) (47).

Finally, patients who are at a very advanced stage of disease when no benefit is to be expected by any specific treatment typically receive so called "best supportive care" which generally comprises symptom-oriented treatment with e.g. analgesic drugs, antibiotics, transfusions and others as appropriate in each individual case. **Table 1** summarizes the treatment options for HCC at the University Hospital Regensburg.

1.1.4 Prognosis of HCC

Despite new therapies and attempts at early detection, HCC remains a disease with a very high mortality, a yearly fatality ratio close to 1 and in relation to other types of cancer an especially poor prognosis (52). This is illustrated by the fact that worldwide HCC has the 5th highest cancer incidence but the 3rd highest cancer mortality (52). In Europe, which is considered a low-endemic area, HCC was estimated to be the 14th most common cancer in 2006 but had the 7th highest mortality (53).

Overall survival of the largest consecutive German series of HCC patients, a source of HCC tumor samples used in this work, is shown in **Figure 2**. Corresponding survival rates are given in **Table 2**.

In general, there is considerable variation in survival rates reported in different studies. Thus, consecutive clinical series in low-endemic regions as Austria (10) or the United States (54) lie in the 2-10 months range, while other consecutive studies from Turkey (55) and Portugal (56) report between 17 and 24 month survival rates. The highest overall median HCC survival rates are found in studies of "selected" HCC populations e.g. in an Italian study (25.7 months) of "early-intermediate" tumors identified in a HCC prevention program (57), and in Taiwan (26.8 months) in a cohort of patients undergoing hepatic resection (58).



Figure 2: Kaplan-Meier survival curve of HCC patients. Data reflect 458 consecutive patients with HCC, both treated and untreated. Median survival was 19 months (95% CI: 15.3-22.7).

Survival rate at	Percentage of patients living
1-year after diagnosis	59 %
2-years after diagnosis	45 %
3-years after diagnosis	30 %
4-years after diagnosis	21 %
5-years after diagnosis	16 %

Table 2: 1-, 2-, 3-, 4- and 5- year survival rates of HCCpatients at the University Hospital Regensburg

1.2 Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) and methylthioadenosine (MTA)

The molecular pathogenesis of HCC is not well understood. Studies have described many genomic aberrations and epigenetic modifications in gene expression in HCC but the relative importance and the precise role in the sequence of disease progression of many of these abnormalities are still to be elucidated (59;60). Methylthioadenosione phosphorylase (MTAP or 5'-deoxy- 5'-methylthioadenosine orthophosphate methylthio-ribosyltraexpressionnsferase) is one of the genes that has recently been implicated in HCC progression (61;62).

1.2.1 The human MTAP gene

The human MTAP gene (EC 2.4.2.28) resides on the short arm of chromosome 9, in the chromosomal region 9p21, from 21792543 to 22111094 (5' \rightarrow 3'). It consists of eight exons and seven introns (**Figure 3**).



Figure 3: Intron-Exon structure of the human MTAP gene. Modified from (63)

Exon 1 encodes 11 amino acids and the 5' noncoding region, the sizes of exons 2-7 range from 79 to 240 bp. The last (8th) exon encodes the C-terminal 12 amino acids and the 3' noncoding region (63).

Biochemical and structural evidence indicate that human (and mammalian) MTAP protein is a trimer consisting of three identical subunits of 32 kDa that in humans contain 283 amino acid residues (64).

1.2.2 Functions of MTAP

MTAP catalyzes the phosphorylation of 5⁻.deoxy-5⁻.(methylthio)adenosine (MTA) which is formed as a by-product of polyamine synthesis to yield adenine and methylthioribose-1-phosphate (MTR-1P), (**Figure 4**).



Figure 4: Schematic presentation of the MTAP metabolic pathway. Modified from (65)

Adenine is used to replenish the AMP and ATP pools while MTR-1P is converted in a series of reaction to regain methionine (66;67). Notably, MTAP is the ratelimiting step in these salvage pathways.

Besides its role in regaining adenine and methionine, MTAP is important for the proper functioning of polyamine metabolism. Loss of MTAP has been shown to cause a significant decrease in intracellular polyamine levels and alters the ratio of putrescine to total polyamines in vitro (68). The mechanism involves the accumulation of MTAP's substrate, methylthioadenosine (MTA) which in higher concentrations acts as a potent inhibitor of spermine and spermidine synthase, two key enzymes of the polyamine synthetic pathway (69).

1.2.3 MTAP expression in normal and cancerous cells and tissues

Given the fundamental role of MTAP in the cellular processes outlined above, it is not surprising that MTAP is abundantly expressed in a wide range of healthy cells and tissues (70). Baseline MTAP expression in the liver is relatively high in comparison to other organs, which can be explained by the key role of the liver in methionine metabolism (71).

However, in cancer, MTAP expression abnormalities have been described by many studies. These are caused by both genomic and epigenetic changes. Partial or complete deletions of MTAP are quite frequent in a wide range of tumors including leukaemia (72), lung cancer (73), pancreatic adenocarcinoma (74;75), osteosarcoma (76), endometrial cancer (77). In contrast, epigenetic mechanisms are responsible for MTAP downregulation in melanoma and HCC (62;78) as well as lymphoma (79). However, MTAP may also be up-regulated in cancer as shown by a recent study in human colon carcinoma (80).

Generally, by far the most common MTAP abnormality in cancer remains a deletion of MTAP gene. This can be explained by the location of the MTAP gene in the 9p21 chromosomal region which exhibits frequent deletions in a variety of human malignancies. This region contains, starting from the centromeric end, the genes p15—p16—MTAP—IFN-a—IFN-b (70). The former two genes encode for two cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors which are recognized tumor suppressor genes (81). Co-deletions of MTAP and one or more of these genes are common (82;83), and the co-deletion frequencies vary between 35 and 70 % depending on the kind of tumor (65). This raises the question whether the observed MTAP deficiency in cancer has any relevant cancer-promoting effect on its own or is an associated feature of p15 and p16 tumor suppressor deletions.

One argument in favour of a unique tumor-promoting role of MTAP deficiency was the finding that loss of MTAP activity results in the activation of ornithine decarboxylase (ODC). This effect is probably mediated by 2-keto-4-methylthiobutyrate (MTOB) an intermediate in the methionine salvage pathway

(69). Elevated ODC activity is long recognized for its cancer-promoting effect invitro and in vivo (84;85). Further, in HCC ODC activity was shown to be correlated with the degree of malignancy (86;87).

Another relevant contribution suggesting a unique tumor-promoting role of MTAP deficiency was the discovery that MTAP deficiency results in higher MTA concentrations in vivo in melanoma and that MTA induces a number of protumorigenic effects e.g. increased migration of cancer cells (88).

1.2.4 Clinical implications of MTAP deficiency for cancer therapy

After it was clear that MTAP is absent in a high percentage of tumors much of the research has focused on the possibilities to exploit this therapeutically. Initial experiments showed that inhibitors of *de novo* purine synthesis, methotrexate or azaserine, which are very commonly used chemotherapeutic agents, in combination with MTA, selectively killed MTAP-negative cells, while sparing MTAP-positive cells as the latter could derive their purine nucleotide requirements from MTA (89). A number of studies that followed up on this proposal examined other inhibitors of *de novo* purine synthesis, such as 5,10-dideazotetrahydrofolate and L-alanosine, an inhibitor of AMP synthesis from IMP (90).

Based on this promising in-vitro data several Phase I and II clinical trials with Lalanosin were started, however the treatment was considered ineffective (91;92). In a different approach, it was proposed that if serum were depleted of methionine by a methioninase, normal cells, but not MTAP-negative tumor cells, could be rescued by providing MTA, which is cleaved to MTR-1-P and leads to methionine synthesis (93). To the best of our knowledge, there have been no reported clinical trials of this proposed therapy.

Finally, a very recent study suggested a combination therapy of MTA and a toxic adenine analog, e.g. 2-fluoroadenine (65). In MTAP-positive cells, abundant adenine, generated from supplied MTA, competitively blocks the conversion of an analog by adenine phosphoribosyltransferase (APRT), to its active nucleotide form. In MTAP-negative tumor cells, the supplied MTA cannot generate adenine;

hence conversion of the analog is not blocked. The study found that this combination therapy is effective in MTAP-deficient human breast and lung cancer cell lines, while fibroblasts expressing MTAP were protected (65).

1.2.5 Regulation of MTAP

Data on the regulation of MTAP are rather scarce and inconclusive.

As explained above, in most cases the loss of MTAP activity or mRNA is the result of homozygous deletions of the *MTAP* gene. The presence of a CpG island proximal to the transcription start site of the MTAP promoter suggests a transcriptional regulation of the gene through a methylation/demethylation mechanism (78).

This notion was confirmed in HCC (hepatocellular carcinoma) cell lines showing down-regulation of *MTAP* gene expression that could not be attributed to genomic losses or mutations but to promoter hypermethylation (62). As already mentioned, this mechanism is also present in a share of melanomas and lymphomas (78;79).

Additionally, it has been found that the transcriptional activation of the human MTAP gene is mediated by the binding of the CCAAT binding factor to a distal CCAAT motif in the promoter (94).

Besides the regulation at the transcriptional level, there is also evidence suggesting modulation of MTAP activity. Phosphorylation of Ser183 and Thr188 residues have been recently reported, although the biological significance of these modifications must be demonstrated (95).

Oxidation also arises as a mechanism to modulate MTAP activity as suggested by the requirement of the enzyme for thiol-reducing agents and its specific and rapid inactivation by thiol-blocking groups (96).

1.2.6 5⁻Methylthioadenosine – a key player at a biochemical crossroads

It is plausible that alterations in MTAP activity as described in cancer may be associated with altered levels of MTAP's substrate, 5'-methylthioadenosine (MTA). This was confirmed for melanoma cell lines and tissues where higher MTA levels induced a number of pro-tumorigenic changes in melanoma cells (88).

The natural existence of MTA has been known for almost a century now (66) and its molecular structure was reported in 1924 (71).

MTA is a hydrophobic sulfur-containing adenine nucleoside in which the hydroxyl group in the 5' position of the ribose is substituted by a methylthio moiety (**Figure 5**). This methylthio moiety is derived from the amino acid methionine, while the rest of the molecule comes from ATP.



Figure 5: Structure of 5'-methylthioadenosine (MTA).

The major source of MTA is, as mentioned, polyamine biosynthesis which occurs in all mammalian cells, and starts with the decarboxylation of Sadenosylmethionine (SAM) by the enzyme SAM decarboxylase (SAMDC) (Figure 6). Decarboxylated SAM (dSAM) is the immediate precursor of MTA. It is a substrate for the aminopropyltransferases. These enzymes transfer the aminopropyl group of dSAM to putrescine forming spermidine (spermidine synthase), and subsequently to spermidine forming spermine (spermine synthase), with MTA forming as a "by-product" in both reactions.

MTA is metabolized by MTAP to adenine and 5-methylthioribose-1-phosphate (MTR-1P). Adenine is needed to ultimately replenish the AMP and ATP pools while MTR-1P undergoes a complex set of oxidations to give 2-keto-4-

methylthiobutyrate (MTOB), which is finally transaminated to methionine. Consequently, the two metabolites from which SAM and MTA are formed, namely methionine and ATP, are thus recovered (66;71)

As polyamine synthesis is a vital ubiquitous cellular process and since MTA is mainly produced during polyamine synthesis it is not surprising that MTA is found in small amounts in all mammalian tissues (and also in prokaryotes, yeast, plants and higher eukaryotes) (97).



Figure 6: Methionine salvage and polyamine synthesis pathways. MTA is located at their crossroads forming as a by-product of the latter and being the initial substrate of the former. Enzymes are shown in italics; SAM, S-adenosylmethionine; SAMDC, S-adenosylmethionine decarboxylase, ODC, ornithine decarboxylase. Modified from (69).

1.2.7 Biological effects of MTA

MTA has notable influence on fundamental cellular functions. Earlier studies have focused on MTA effects on lymphocytes showing that MTA inhibits several

lymphocyte functions. Mitogen-stimulated activation of murine and human lymphocytes (98;99), lymphocyte-mediated cytolysis (100) and natural killer cell mediated cytotoxicity (66) are strongly inhibited by high (>1000 μ M) concentrations of MTA. A later study showed that in a murine pre-B cell line MTA at a concentration of 2000 μ M impairs LPS induced NFkB signaling (101).

There are convincing studies that MTA inhibits spermine synthase and to a lesser extent spermidine synthase and ODC (97;102).

More arguable are effects regarding some tumor-related cellular functions. Depending on the type of cell analyzed, and the MTA concentration used, studies describe various, partly opposite effects

In cultured melanoma cell lines for example, exogenous addition of 50-100 μ M MTA caused up-regulation of tumor-promoting genes and enhanced invasiveness and vasculogenic mimicry while no similar genes up-regulation was observed in normal melanocytes (88).

However, decreased rather than increased invasiveness induced by MTA were suggested another study examining two rat ascites hepatoma cell lines, possibly due to alterations in the phospholipid composition and fluidity of the tumor cell membranes (103).

MTA effects on apoptosis are another controversial issue. A recent study observed that SAM as well as MTA at a concentration of 4000 µM protected rat hepatocytes from okadaic-acid induced apoptosis (104). However, at a lower concentration, MTA induced apoptosis in the human HCC cell lines Huh7 and HepG2. It is unclear whether this represents a differential effect on normal vs. malignant cells as cells originated from different species (murine vs. human) and different concentrations were used.

1.3 Aim of thesis

Based on previous *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies in our group (62) suggesting functional role of MTAP in HCC progression this work aimed to

(1) expand this analysis to human HCC tissue and establish associations of MTAP down-regulation with clinicopathological features of HCC tumors

- (2) examine whether MTAP expression correlates with MTA concentrations in human liver cell lines and tissues
- (3) elucidate the molecular mechanism of the tumor-promoting role of MTAP deficiency by analyzing the effects of MTA on tumor cells and their microenvironment.

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Chemicals and reagents

Agarose SeaKem [®] LE	Biozym, Hess/Oldendorf, Germany
β-Mercaptoethanol	Sigma, Deisenhofen, Germany
DMEM medium	PAA Laboratories, Cölbe, Germany
DMSO	Sigma, Deisenhofen, Germany
FCS (fetal calf serum)	PAN-Biotech, Aidenbach, Germany
Milk powder	Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany
Penicillin	Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany
Streptomycin	Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany
Trypsin/EDTA	PAA Laboratories, Cölbe, Germany

All chemicals not listed were purchased at VWR (Darmstadt, Germany).

2.2 Laboratory expendables

CryoTube vials	Nunc, Roskilde, Denmark
Pipet tips	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
(10, 20, 100 und 1000 μl)	
Falcon tubes (50 ml)	Corning, New York, USA
glassware (various)	Schott, Mainz, Germany
Multiwell plates	Corning, New York, USA
Pipettes (stripettes [®]) (5, 10, 25, 50 ml)	Corning, New York, USA
Reaction vessels (1.5 and 2 ml)	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
Stripe tubes (0.2 ml)	Peqlab, Erlangen , Germany
Cell culture flasks T25, T75, T175	Corning, New York, USA

2.3 Laboratory instruments

Heating block:	
Thermomixer comfort	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
PCR-cycler:	
GeneAmp [®] PCR System 9700	Applied Biosystems, Foster City, USA
<u>Pipettes:</u>	
Gilson (P2, P20, P200, P1000)	Gilson, Bad Camberg, Germany
Pipette controllers:	
Accu-jet [®]	Brand, Wertheim, Germany
Shaking devices:	
KS 260 Basic Orbital Shaker	IKA [®] Werke, Staufen, Germany
Power Supplies:	
Consort E145	Peqlab, Erlangen, Germany
Power Supply-EPS 301	Amersham Biosiences, Munich, Germany
Spectrophotometer:	
EMax [®] Microplate Reader	MWG Biotech, Ebersberg, Germany
SPECTRAFluor Plus	Tecan, Männedorf, Switzerland
Microplate Reader	
Scale:	
MC1 Laboratory LC 620 D	Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany
Water bath:	
Haake W13/C10	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Karlsruhe, Germany
<u>Centrifuge:</u>	
Biofuge fresco	Heraeus, Hanau , Germany
Megafuge 1.0 R	Heraeus, Hanau, Germany
Microscope:	
Olympus CKX41 with	Olympus Hamburg, Germany
ALTRA20 soft imaging system	

2.4 Buffers

PBS-Puffer	140 mM NaCl		
	10 mM	KCI	
	6.4 mM	Na ₂ HPO ₄	
	2 mM	KH ₂ PO ₄	pH 7.4
TE-Puffer	10 mM	Tris/HCI	
	1 mM	EDTA	pH 8.0

2.5 Cell Culture

2.5.1 Cell culture medium

DMEM (high glucose/10%FCS)	4.5 g/l	Glucose
	300 µg/ml	L-Glutamine
	Supplemente	ed with:
	10% (v/v)	FCS
	400 U/ml	Penicillin
	50 µg/ml	Streptomycin
HSC medium	DMEM (high glucose/10%FCS	
	Supplemente	ed with:
	10 µg/ml	Diflucan
	4 µg/ml	Ciprobay

2.5.2 Cultivation of cell lines

All cell culture work was conducted within a laminar flow biosafety cabinet (Hera Safe, Heraeus, Osterode, Germany). The cells were cultivated in a Binder series CB incubator (Binder, Tuttlingen, Germany) in 10% CO₂ atmosphere at 37 °C. DMEM containing 4.5 g/l glucose and 300 µg/ml L-glutamine supplemented with

10% (v/v) FCS, 400 U/I penicillin and 50 µg/ml streptomycin was used as cell culture medium. For cell passaging adherent cells were washed with PBS and detached with trypsin (0.05%)/EDTA (0.02%) (PAA Laboratories, Cölbe, Germany) at 37 °C. Trypsination was stopped by addition of DMEM containing 10% FCS. Subsequently, cells were centrifuged at 500 g for 5 min, and the obtained cell pellet was resuspended in fresh culture medium and distributed to new cell culture flasks achieving a cell density thinning factor of 5 to 10. Medium change took place every second day. Cell growth and morphology were controlled and documented with a microscope. Cell culture waste was autoclaved before disposal with a Sanoclav autoclave (Wolf, Geislingen, Germany).

2.5.3 Human hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines

The hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines PLC (ATCC CRL-8024) HepG2 (ATCC HB-8065) and Huh7 (JCR B0403) were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and the Japanese Collection of Research Biosources (JCRB), respectively.

2.5.4 Isolation of primary human hepatocytes

Primary human hepatocytes (PHH) were isolated in co-operation with the Center for Liver Cell Research (Department of Surgery, University of Regensburg, Germany) from human liver resections using a modified two-step EGTA/collagenase perfusion procedure (105-109). The experimental procedures were performed according to the guidelines of the charitable state controlled foundation HTCR, with the informed patient's consent. For cell isolation only tissue which has been classified as not pathological after macroscopical and microscopical investigation was used. All used liver resections have been negatively tested for HBV, HCV and HIV infection. Viability of the isolated hepatocytes was determined by trypan blue exclusion, and cells with viability greater than 85% were used for further tests.

2.5.5 Isolation of human hepatic stellate cells

Human hepatic stellate cells (HSC) were isolated in co-operation with the Center for Liver Cell Research (Department of Surgery, University of Regensburg, Germany). After perfusion and separation of hepatocytes by an initial centrifugation step at 50 g (5 min, 4 °C) the supernatant containing the nonparenchymal cells was centrifuged at 700 g for 7 min (4 °C). The obtained cell pellet was resuspended in HSC medium, and cells were seeded into T75 flasks. Within the first week, the medium was replaced daily. From the second week on medium change took place every 2-3 days. By cultivation on uncoated plastic HSC activate within the first 2 weeks and transdifferentiate to myofibroblast-like cells. Liver disease mediated HSC activation can be simulated *in vitro* that way. After 2 weeks the cell culture was split 1:3 by incubating the cells with Trypsin (0.05%)/EDTA (0.02%) solution. Thereby, only HSC detach, whereas Kupffer cells remain adherent to the plastic surface. Therefore, after the first passage only activated HSC remain in the cell culture which was confirmed by previously done analysis (110).

2.5.6 Determination of cell number and viability

Cell number and viability was determined by trypan blue exclusion test. The cell suspension was diluted 1:2 with trypan blue solution (Sigma, Deisenhofen, Germany) and applied on a Neubauer hemocytometer (Marienfeld GmbH, Lauda-Königshofen, Germany). Cells with impaired cell membrane integrity are stained blue, and therefore, can be clearly distinguished from intact cells which appear white under microscopic inspection. The cell number could be calculated after counting cells in all four quadrants of the hemocytometer, each containing sixteen smaller squares, with the following equation:

Cell number/ml = $Z \times DF \times 10^4 \div 4$

Z = counted cell number in all four quadrants

DF = dilution factor (in the described procedure the factor is 2)

The ratio of viable cells could be determined by setting the number of unstained cells in relation to the total cell number (blue und unstained cells).

2.5.7 Transfection of PLC cells with MTAP siRNA

MTAP siRNAa (numbered 1, 2, 3 and 4), negative control siRNA and HiPerFect Transfection Reagent® were purchased from Qiagen (Hilden, Germany).

Transfection of PLC cells was performed after the Qiagen fast-forward siRNA transfection protocol.

Shortly before transfection, 200,000 cells per well were seeded on a 6-well plate in 2,300 µl of DMEM culture medium containing 10 % fetal calf serum. 150 ng siRNA per well was diluted in 100 µl DMEM without serum and 12 µl of HiPerFect Transfection Reagent was added to the diluted siRNA and mixed by vortexing. The samples were incubated for 10 min at room temperature to allow the formation of transfection complexes which were then added drop-wise onto the cells. The plates were gently swirled to ensure uniform distribution of the transfection complexes. After 24 hours cell medium was changed and the cells were grown for another 24-72 hours (according to individual experimental set-up) and successful gene silencing was documented on the mRNA and protein levels by quantitative RT-PCR and Western blotting.

2.5.8 Collection of conditioned medium from MTAP silenced HCC cells

For the purpose of studying potential effects of MTAP-deficient HCC on HSC cells *in-vitro*, transfection of HCC cells with MTAP siRNA was performed as described in **2.5.7**. 24 hours after transfection HCC cells were washed twice with serum-free DMEM, and then incubated for 24 h with serum-free DMEM (1 ml per one well of a six-well plate) which was then collected and stored at -80° C until use. HCC cells transfected with negative control siRNA were used to generate control conditioned medium under otherwise identical conditions.

2.6 Human tissues and HCC tissue microarray (TMA)

Paired HCC and non-neoplastic liver tissues were obtained from HCC patients undergoing surgical resection in cooperation with the Center for Liver Cell Research, Department of Surgery, University Hospital Regensburg. Tissue samples were immediately snap frozen and stored at -80°C until subsequent analysis. Human liver tissue was obtained and experimental procedures were performed according to the guidelines of the charitable state controlled foundation HTCR, with the informed patient's consent.

The immunohistochemical results presented in this work are based on a tissue microarray, which was described before (111). Generally, in the tissue microarray technique, a hollow needle is used to remove small tissue cores from both cancerous and adjacent non-cancerous regions in paraffin-embedded tissues such as clinical biopsies. These tissue cores are then inserted in a recipient paraffin block in a precisely spaced, array pattern. Sections from this block are cut using a microtome, mounted on a microscope slide and then analyzed by any method of standard histological analysis

For the presented HCC tissue microarray, immunohistochemical staining of 5-µm sections of the TMA blocks was performed using a monoclonal mouse antihuman MTAP antibody (ab55517, abcam, Cambridge, UK) at a dilution of 1:500 and an indirect immunoperoxidase protocol according to the LSAB2-kit (Dako, Hamburg, Germany). For negative control, the primary antibody was omitted and IgG isotype control antibodies did not reveal any detectable staining. For analysis of the tissue microarray, positivity for MTAP was defined as any detectable staining, while cases designated as MTAP negative did not reveal any immunohistochemical staining for MTAP.

2.7 MTA extraction and analysis

For analysis of MTA in cell culture medium, cells were cultured in serum free medium for 24 h. Subsequently, medium was collected, centrifuged, and the supernatant was snap-frozen and stored at -80°C. Further, cell number in corresponding cell culture plates was determined by counting the trypsinised cells.

For intracellular MTA measurements, cells were harvested by incubation in a solution containing 0.05% (w/v) trypsin and 0.02% (w/v) EDTA. Trypsination was stopped after 5 min with cell culture medium. Following centrifugation, the supernatant was removed, the cell pellet was washed with PBS buffer,

centrifuged again, snap-frozen and stored at -80°C.

Samples were further processed by the Institute of Functional Genomics, University of Regensburg, as described in greater detail in (112;113). Briefly, cell culture medium was spiked with stable isotope labeled MTA, dried by means of an infrared evaporator, and the residues reconstituted in 0.1 mol/L acetic acid. Frozen cell pellets were extracted by three repeated freeze/thaw cycles in 600 μ L of MeOH / 0.1 mol/L acetic acid (80:20, v/v) after the addition of stable isotope labeled MTA. After centrifugation the supernatant was transferred in a glass vial and the protein pellet was washed twice with MeOH/acetic acid. The combined extracts were dried and reconstituted in 0.1 mol/L acetic acid.

Tissue samples were weighed and then homogenized in 600 μ L of MeOH/ 0.1 mol/L aqueous acetic acid (80:20, v/v) using "Precelly-Keramik-Kit 1.4 mm" vials (Peqlab Biotechnologie GmbH, Erlangen, Germany). The samples were centrifuged at 9,000 g for 5min at 4°C. Subsequently, the supernatant was transferred to a 1.5 mL glass vial and the pellet was washed twice. After solvent evaporation, the residues were reconstituted in 0.1 mol/L acetic acid.

Liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS/MS) was carried out as described (113). The analysis was performed using an Agilent 1200 SL HPLC system (Böblingen, Germany) and a PE Sciex API 4000 QTrap mass spectrometer (Applied Biosystems, Darmstadt, Germany). An Atlantis T3 3 μ m (2.1mm i.d.×150mm) reversed-phase column (Waters, Eschborn, Germany) was used. LC separation was carried out using a water-acetonitrile gradient consisting of 0.1% acetic acid and 0.025% HFBA in both solvents at a flow-rate of 400 μ L/min with an injection volume of 10 μ L. The API 4000 QTrap mass spectrometer was operated in positive mode and quantitative determination was performed with multiple reaction monitoring (MRM).

2.8 Isolation and analysis of RNA

2.8.1 RNA isolation and determination of RNA concentration

RNA isolation was performed with the RNeasy® mini kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The principle of RNA

isolation is based on the adsorption of RNA to hydrophilic silicon-gel membranes in presence of suitable buffer systems. Biological samples were first lysed and homogenized in the presence of a highly denaturing guanidine isothiocyanate containing buffer, which immediately inactivates RNases to ensure isolation of intact RNA. To homogenize tissue samples a hand-held rotor-stator homogenizer (Xenox Motorhandstück 2.35 with a Roti®-Speed-Rührer Ø 7 mm, Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany) has been used. After lysis, ethanol has been added to provide ideal conditions for the binding of RNA to the silica-gel membranes. Contaminants have been washed away with suitable buffers before RNA was eluted in water and stored at -80 °C. The concentration of RNA was measured with the NanoDrop® ND-1000 UV/VIS spectrophotometer (Peqlab, Erlangen, Germany).

2.8.2 Reverse transcription of RNA to cDNA

Transcription of RNA to complementary DNA (cDNA) was conducted with the Reverse Transcription System Kit (Promega, Mannheim, Germany) which uses avian myeloblastosis virus reverse transcriptase (AMV RT). The working solution was pipetted with contamination-free aerosol filter pipet tips after the following pipetting scheme:

0.5 µg RNA	
5 µl	MgCl ₂ (25 mM)
2.5 µl	10x reverse transcription buffer
2.5 µl	dNTP mix (10 mM)
1.25 µl	random primer
0.625 µl	RNasin ribonuclease inhibitor
ad 25 µl	H ₂ O _{dest.}

For reverse transcription the samples have been incubated in a GeneAmp[®] PCR cycler (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, USA) for 30 min at 42 °C. For denaturation of the AMV RT the temperature has been raised to 99 °C for 5 min.

After cooling down to 4 °C the obtained cDNA was diluted with 75 μ I H₂O_{dest.} and used immediately or stored at -20 °C.

2.8.3 Quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction

To quantify the expression of specific mRNA, quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR) has been performed with the LightCycler II system (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). The gRT-PCR is principally based on a conventional polymerase chain reaction (PCR), but offers the additional possibility of quantification. which is accomplished by fluorescence measurements at the end and/or during a PCR cycle. As fluorescent reagent SYBR® Green (QuantiTect SYBR® Green PCR Kit, Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) has been used. SYBR® Green intercalates with double-strand DNA whereby the fluorescence emission rises significantly. Therefore, the fluorescence signal increases proportionally with the amount of PCR products. To quantify the expression of a specific gene of interest, the results have been normalized to the housekeeper gene β -actin for human samples and to 18s rRNA for murine samples, respectively. The results were evaluated with the LightCycler software version 3.5 (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) following the manufacturer's instructions. The gRT-PCR was performed according to the QuantiTect® SYBR® Green PCR Master Mix protocol (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany):

10 µl	QuantiTect [®] SYBR [®] Green PCR Master Mix
2 µl	cDNA
0.5 µl	forward primer (20 μM)
0.5 µl	reverse primer (20 µM)
7 µl	H ₂ O _{dest.}

The following standard scheme has been used and adapted to particular primer melting point temperature:

Initial denaturation: 20 °C/s to 95 °C, 900 s
Three step PCR:	20 °C/s to 95 °C, 15 s		
	20 °C/s to 55-65 °C, 20 s, 40 cycles		
	20 °C/s to 72 °C, 20 s		
Analysis of melting curve:	20 °C/s to 95 °C, 0 s		
	20 °C/s to 65 °C, 15 s		
	0.1 °C/s to 95 °C, 0 s		
	20 °C/s to 40 °C, 30 s		

For validation, 5-10 μ I of the PCR product has been mixed with loading buffer (Peqlab, Erlangen, Germany) and loaded on a agarose gel with ethidium bromide (50 μ g/100 ml gel) to determine the PCR product length. Each experimental condition was performed in triplicates and experiments were repeated at least three times.

Primers were synthesized by SIGMA Genosys (Hamburg, Germany). The lyophilized primers were solved in $H_2O_{dest.}$ (SIGMA Genosys primers) and stored at -20 °C.

name	forward primer	reverse primer
β-actin	5'-CTA CGT CGC CCT GGA CTT CGA GC	5'-GAT GGA GCC GCC GAT CCA CAC GG
MTAP	5'- GCG AAC ATC TGG GCT TTG	5'- GCA CCG GAG TCC TAG CTT C
IL8	5'-TCT GCA GCT CTG TGT GAA GGT GCA GTT	5'- AAC CCT CTG CAC CCA GTT TTC CT
MMP-1	5'- TCA CCA AGG TCT CTG AGG GTC AAG C	5'- GGA TGC CAT CAA TGT CAT CCT GAG C
MMP-9	5'- GAG GTG CCG GAT GCC ATT CAC GT	5'- CCG AGC TGA CTG GAC GGT GAT G
MMP-14	5'- GGA ACC CTG TAG CTT TGT GTC TGT C	5'- TCT CTA CCC TCA AC AAG ATT AGA TTC C
VEGFB	5'- TGG TGG TGC CCT TGA CTG TGG AGC	5'- CTG TCT GGC TTC ACA GCA CTG TCC
FGF-2	5'- AGC CTA GCA ACT CTG CTG CTG ATG G	5'- ACG TAG GAG ACA CAG CGG TTC GAG

2.8.4 Sets of primers used for quantitative PCR analysis

Table 3: Primers for qRT-PCR. IL-8, interleukin 8; MMP, matrix metalloproteinase; VEGF, vascular-endothelial growth factor; FGF-2, fibroblast growth factor 2.

2.9 Protein analysis

2.9.1 Preparation of whole cell protein extracts

Used buffer:

RIPA buffer

50 mM	Tris/HCl; pH 7.5
150 mM	NaCl
1% (v/v)	Nonidet [®] P40
0.5% (w/v)	Sodium desoxycholate
0.1% (w/v)	SDS

To extract whole cell protein from cell lines the cell culture medium was discarded and cells were washed once with PBS, then scraped off with a cell scraper (Corning, NewYork, USA) and taken up into 1 ml of cooled PBS. After centrifugation (1,700 g, 5 min, 4 °C) the cell pellet was resuspended in 200 μ l RIPA buffer and treated with an ultrasonoscope (Sonoplus hp 70, Bandelin electronics, Berlin, Germany) 10 x 3 s at an intensity of 40% for cell lysis. Subsequently, the solved proteins were separated from the non soluble cell components by centrifugation at 20,000 g (10 min, 4 °C). The protein solution was transferred into new reaction tubes and stored at -20 °C.

2.9.2 Determination of protein concentration

To determine the protein concentrations of protein solutions the BCA Protein Assay Kit (Pierce, Rockford, USA) was used. The assay combines the reduction of Cu²⁺ to Cu¹⁺ by protein in an alkaline medium with the highly sensitive and selective colorimetric detection of the cuprous cation Cu¹⁺ by bicinchoninic acid (BCA). The first step is the chelation of copper with protein in an alkaline environment to form a blue-colored complex. In this reaction, known as the biuret reaction, peptides containing three or more amino acid residues form a colored chelate complex with cupric ions in an alkaline environment. One cupric ion forms a colored coordination complex with four to six nearby peptides bonds. In the second step of the color development reaction, BCA, a highly sensitive and

selective colorimetric detection reagent reacts with the cuprous cation Cu¹⁺ that was formed in step 1. The purple-colored reaction product is formed by the chelation of two molecules of BCA with one cuprous ion. The BCA/copper complex is water-soluble and exhibits a strong linear absorbance at 562 nm with increasing protein concentrations. 200 µl of alkaline BCA/copper(II) solution (50 parts of solution A mixed with 1 part of solution B) was added to 2 µl of protein solution using a 96-well plate and have been incubated for 1 h at RT. Thereafter the purple color was measured at 562 nm with a spectrophotometer (EMax[®] Microplate Reader, MWG Biotech, Ebersberg, Germany). The optical absorbance values could be translated into specific protein concentrations by parallel quantification of a BSA standard.

2.9.3 SDS polyacrylamid gel electrophoresis

Used buffers:

Laemmli buffer	62.5 mM	Tris/HCI, pH 6.8	
	2% (w/v)	SDS	
	10% (v/v)	Glycerine	
	5% (v/v)	β-Mercaptoethanol	
Running buffer	25 mM	Tris/HCI, pH 8.5	
	200 mM	Glycine	
	0.1% (w/v)	SDS	
10% Resolving gel	7.9 ml	H ₂ O _{dest}	
00	5.0 ml	1.5 M Tris/HCl pH 8.8	
	0.2 ml	10% (w/v) SDS	
	6.7 ml	Acrylamide/Bisacrylamide	
		30%/0.8% (w/v)	
	0.2 ml	Ammonium persulfate	
		10% (w/v)	
	0.008 ml	TEMED	

5% Stacking gel

2.7 ml	H ₂ O _{dest.}
0.5 ml	1.0 M Tris/HCl pH 6.8
0.04 ml	10% (w/v) SDS
0.67 ml	Acrylamide/Bisacrylamide
	(30%/0.8% w/v)
0.04 ml	Ammonium persulfate
	10% (w/v)
0.004 ml	TEMED

The protein solutions were heated at 95 °C for 5 min in Laemmli buffer and applied on a SDS polyacrylamid gel for protein fractionation by size at 35 mA/150 V (XCell SureLock[™] Mini-Cell, Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany). As size marker the Full Range Rainbow Molecular Weight Marker (GE Healthcare, Freiburg, Germany) was used.

2.9.4 Western blotting

Used buffer:

Transfer buffer	10% (v/v)	Methanol
	25 mM	Tris
	190 mM	Glycine

To detect the proteins after SDS-PAGE by use of specific antibodies the proteins were transferred electrophoretically to a nitrocellulose membrane (Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany) at 220 mA/300 V for 1.5 h (XCell II Blot Module, Invitrogen, Karlsruhe, Germany). To block unspecific binding sites, the membrane was bathed in PBS containing 3% BSA or 5% milk powder for 1 h at RT. Then, the membrane was incubated with a specific primary antibody (**Table 4**) over night at 4 °C. After washing, the membrane was incubated antibody (**Table 4**) for 1 h at RT.

Primary Antibody	Manufacturing company	Product #	Dilution
Mouse anti-human Actin	Sigma, Deisenhofen	A1978	1:20,000
Mouse anti-human MTAP	Abcam, Cambridge/UK	abcam55517	1:3,000
Secondary Antibody	Manufacturing company	Product #	Dilution
Goat anti-mouse HRP	Santa Cruz, Heidelberg	sc-47047	1:3,000

Table 4: Used primary and secondary antibodies for Western blot analysis; used dilution; manufacturing company. Secondary antibodies are conjugated with horseradish peroxidase (HRP)

Thereafter, the membrane was washed with PBS and incubated with the ECL Plus Western Blotting Detection System (GE Healthcare, Freiburg, Germany) for 1 min. This system utilizes chemiluminescence technology for the detection of proteins. It consists of the acridan substrate Lumigen PS-3, which is converted to an acridinium ester intermediate when catalyzed by HRP. The ester intermediate reacts with peroxide in alkaline conditions and emits light, which was detected by autoradiography using a Biomax film (Kodak, Stuttgart, Germany) and a Curix 60 automatic film developer (Agfa, Cologne, Germany). All incubation steps were done on a KS 260 Basic Orbital Shaker (IKA[®]; Staufen, Germany). Western blot experiments were repeated at least three times.

2.10 Cell-based functional assays

2.10.1 XTT-proliferation assay

Cell proliferation was quantified with the XTT kit (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). The assay is based on the ability of metabolic active cells to reduce the tetrazolium salt XTT (2,3-bis(2-methoxy-4-nitro-5-sulfophenyl)-5-[phenylamino)carbonyl]-2H-tetrazolium hydroxide) to orange colored compounds of formazan. The dye formed is water soluble and dye intensity can be read with a spectrophotometer at a wavelength of 450 nm and a reference absorbance

wavelength of 650 nm. The intensity of the dye is proportional to the number of metabolic active cells.

To quantify the effects of certain reagents on cell proliferation, cells were seeded in 96-well tissue culture plates (4,000 cells per well) and incubated for 4 h in medium containing 10% FCS. Thereafter, medium was taken off and cells were starved for 16 hours in FCS free medium. After a further medium change and addition of specific stimulatory reagents, cells were incubated for different time intervals (1-7 days). At the chosen time points XTT reagent was added and the intensity of the forming dye was measured two hours thereafter with an EMax Microplate Reader (MWG Biotech, Ebersberg, Germany). Values of optical density (OD) at individual time points were corrected for background by subtracting the OD value of a blank well without cells. Each experimental condition was performed in triplicate and experiments were repeated three times.

2.11 Statistical analysis

Values are presented as mean ± standard error (SEM). Comparisons between groups were made using the unpaired t-test (or one-way ANOVA with Bonferroni correction for more than 2 groups) or in the case of comparisons between HCC/non-HCC pairs using the paired t-test. Fisher's exact test was used to study the statistical association between clinicopathological and immunohistochemical variables. A p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Calculations were performed using the statistical computer packages SPSS 15.0 and GraphPad Prism 9.

3 Results

3.1 MTA concentration in human HCC cell lines and tissues

Previously our group had shown that *MTAP* expression is strongly reduced in human HCC cell lines and tissues as compared to primary human hepatocytes (PHH) and non-tumorous tissue (62).

One of the aims of this thesis was to analyze whether this downregulation of *MTAP* affected MTA levels in HCC. Liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS/MS) revealed significantly higher MTA levels in HCC as compared to non-tumorous liver tissue (**Figure 7**).





Further, higher amounts of MTA were found in lysates of 4 different HCC cell lines as compared to PHH (**Figure 8A**).

Levels of MTA were also higher in the corresponding supernatant of HCC cell cultures (**Figure 8B**).



To confirm that MTA accumulation in HCC cells is caused by downregulation of *MTAP* we analyzed HCC cells that had been transfected transiently with *MTAP* siRNA. *MTAP* suppression led to higher MTA concentrations both in cell lysates (**Figure 9A**) and in supernatants (**Figure 9B**).



Figure 9: Effect of MTAP suppression on MTA concentration in human HCC cells.

The HCC cell line PLC was transiently transfected with negative control siRNA (si ctrl) or 2 different *MTAP* siRNAs (siMTAP1 and siMTAP2). MTA levels were measured in cell lysates (A) and supernatants (B) 48 h after transfection.

(*: P≤0.05 compared to si ctrl).

Corresponding successful *MTAP* suppression in the samples was documented on both MTAPsiRNA (Figure 10A) and protein (Figure 10B) levels.



Figure 10: MTAP suppression after transfection with MTAPsiRNA. *MTAP* mRNA (A) and protein (Western blot, B) expression in the cell samples from Figure 9. (*: $P \le 0.05$ compared to si ctrl).

3.2 MTA effects on HCC cells

The functional effect of MTA on HCC cells was investigated by treating the HCC cell lines HepG2 and PLC with MTA doses similar to those determined in HCC tissue.

Incubation with MTA led to a dose-dependent induction of the proliferation of HCC cells (**Figure 11**).





Moreover, we analyzed the effect of MTA on the expression of several genes known to correlate with HCC progression and aggressiveness.

Thus MTA induced *IL8* (MIM 146930, Figure 12) expression.



Figure 12: MTA effect on IL-8 expression of HCC cells. IL-8 mRNA expression of PLC cells after treatment (24h) with MTA at different concentrations (0.05, 0.5 and 5 μ mol/L) compared to untreated control cells (ctrl).

Likewise, the expression of the matrix-metalloproteinases *MMP1* (MIM120353), and *MMP9* (MIM 120361) was also induced (**Figure 13A** and **Figure 13B**, respectively).



Figure 13: MTA effect on MMPs expression of HCC cells. MMP-1 (A) and MMP-9 (B) mRNA expression of PLC cells after treatment (24h) with MTA at different concentrations (0.05, 0.5 and 5 μ mol/L) compared to untreated control cells (ctrl).

3.3 MTA effects on activated HSC

Since down-regulation of *MTAP* in HCC also led to higher extracellular MTA levels, we investigated whether MTA also exerted an effect on stromal cells. Here, we focused on activated hepatic stellate cells (HSC). These myofibroblast-like cells are located around tumor sinusoids and fibrous septa, and infiltrate the HCC stroma (114;115). Quantitative RT-PCR analysis revealed that incubation of HSC with MTA induced the expression of the *MMP1* (**Figure 14A**) and *FGF2* (MIM 134920) genes (**Figure 14B**).



Figure 14: MTA effect on activated HSC.

MMP1 (A) and FGF2 (B) mRNA expression in activated hepatic stellate cells (HSC) after treatment (24 h) with MTA at different concentrations (0.05, 0.5 and 5 μ mol/L) compared to untreated control cells (ctrl).

Notably, *MMP1* and *FGF-2* expression levels had been found to correlate with HCC progression (116;117).

Furthermore, HSC were incubated with conditioned media (CM) collected from HCC cells transiently transfected with MTAP-siRNA or control-siRNA, respectively (see **Figure 10**). CM from HCC cells with suppressed *MTAP* gene expression induced significantly higher *MMP1* and *FGF2* gene expression than CM derived from HCC cells transfected with control-siRNA (**Figure 15**).



Figure 15: Effect of conditioned medium derived from HCC on activated HSC.

MMP1 (A) and FGF2 (B) mRNA expression in HSC after stimulation (24 h) with conditioned media derived from PLC cells in which MTAP expression was depleted by transfection with *MTAP* siRNA (siMTAP1 and siMTAP2) or from PLC cells transfected with control siRNA (si ctrl).

These findings indicate that downregulation of *MTAP* and consecutive elevation of intracellular and extracellular MTA levels promotes tumorigenesis of HCC cells directly as well as indirectly via induction of pro-cancerous genes in stromal cells.

3.4 MTAP expression in human HCC tissue

To further evaluate the functional effects of *MTAP* downregulation in HCC *in vivo* we analyzed MTAP protein expression in a series of 140 human HCC tissues applying tissue microarray (TMA) technology. In 57 HCCs (40.7%) immunohistochemistry revealed no MTAP immunosignal. In contrast, MTAP expression was visible in all non-tumorous tissue (data not shown), which confirms that in a considerable portion of human HCC MTAP protein expression is significantly downregulated or lost, respectively.

For descriptive data analysis, HCC were separated into tissues with positive and negative MTAP immunosignal (representative examples are depicted in **Figure 16A**). Matched data of mRNA expression and semiquantitative protein expression analyzed on the TMA were available from 25 HCC patients. MTAP mRNA expression was significantly higher in HCC cases with positive MTAP immunosignal (n=15) compared to cases, where no MTAP was detectable (n=10; **Figure 16B**). This finding indicates that MTAP expression is accurately detected by immunohistochemistry.

A correlation of immunohistochemical results with clinico-pathological tumor characteristics (**Table 5**) revealed that loss of MTAP expression was significantly associated with higher tumor stage (P=0.032) and tumor grading (P=0.019). No correlation was found between MTAP expression and age, gender or tumor size.



Figure 16: MTAP expression in human HCC tissue.

(A) Representative MTAP immunohistochemical (IH) staining results of HCC tissue samples arranged on a tissue microarray (left panel: MTAP negative; right panel: MTAP positive).

(B) *MTAP* mRNA expression in 10 HCC tissues with negative and 15 HCC tissues with positive MTAP immunohistochemical staining (IH). (*: $P \le 0.05$ compared to MTAP IH negative).

Variable				MTAP IR	MTAP IR	D*
	Categorization	n	%	negative	positive	P.
Clinicopat	hological charac	terist	ics			
Age at dia	gnosis					
	<60 years	52	37.1	17	35	0.157
	≥60 years	88	62.9	40	48	
Gender						
	female	21	15.0	10	11	0.483
	male	119	85.0	47	72	
Tumor sta	ge					
	pT1	47	33.6	13	34	0.032
	pT2	42	30.0	15	27	
	pT3	46	32.9	25	21	
	pT4	3	2.1	2	1	
	nd	2	1.4			
Histological grade						
	G1	53	37.9	15	38	0.019
	G2	70	50.0	31	39	
	G3	17	12.1	11	6	
Tumor size						
	≤ 5 cm	70	50.0	23	47	0.339
	> 5 cm	40	34.3	20	28	
	nd	30	15.7			

Table 5: MTAP immunoreactivity (IR) in HCC-tissue of 140 patients in relation to clinicopathological characteristics

* Fisher's exact test (2-sided); bold face representing P-values ≤0.05.

(nd: no data available; IR: immunoreactivity)

From HCCs on the TMA no suitable tissue samples for MTA analysis were available. However, analysis of HCC specimens from another 19 patients revealed an inverse correlation between *MTAP* mRNA expression and MTA levels (r= -0.46; P= 0.047; **Figure 17**).



Figure 17: Correlation of MTA levels with *MTAP* mRNA expression in human HCC tissue.

Data are based on 19 human HCC samples showing a significant (p=0.047) inverse correlation of medium size (Pearson's r=-0.46).

In summary, these data indicate that also *in vivo* MTAP downregulation leads to increased MTA levels, which functionally affect HCC progression.

4 Discussion

In a previous study by our group it was shown that downregulation of *MTAP* in HCC cell lines enhanced tumorigenicity *in vitro* (62). Due to the lack of a sensitive detection method, it was not possible to determine at that time the amounts of MTA in or secreted by HCC cells, and thus, the molecular mechanism for the tumor-promoting effect of *MTAP* deficiency in HCC remained unsolved. A later study examining MTAP expression in malignant melanoma using LC-ESI-MS/MS to measure MTA found an elevation of MTA levels in skin cancer sell lines and tumor samples (88). We speculated that similar changes might be found in HCC and indeed we could show that cell media as well as intracellular MTA levels were significantly higher in 4 different HCC cells than in primary hepatocytes. Experimental inhibition of *MTAP* expression in HCC lines with 2 siRNAs caused inverse changes of MTA levels, indicating that enhanced MTA levels in HCC were caused by downregulation of *MTAP*.

The difference in MTA concentrations between HCC cell lines and primary hepatocytes was more pronounced in the cell media than intracellularly which is line with the finding that tumor MTAP deficient cells are able to excrete MTA indicating that MTAP deficiency is likely to influence not only intracellular processes but also the hepatocytes' environment (63;66;118).

Importantly, this study found an induction of the gene expression of *MMP1*, *MMP9*, and *IL8* upon treatment of HCC cells with MTA in doses similar to those found *in vivo* in HCC. The increased expression of these genes is a well documented event in hepatocarcinogenesis and correlates with various more aggressive clinicopathological HCC features, specifically with invasive potential (116;119). It was previously shown that MTAP over-expressing HCC cells in culture have reduced invasive potential (62) and it may now be speculated that in MTAP-deficient HCC cells, MTA-induced up-regulation of MMP1 and 9 is at least one of the underlying mechanisms.

Moreover, effects of MTA were not only observed in the tumor cells, but also in activated HSC that constitute an important cellular component of the tumor microenvironment. They are located around tumor sinusoids, fibrous septa and

capsule, if the latter is present (114;115) and recently, in our group it was shown that activated HSC promote tumorigenicity of HCC (6). Thus, the observed upregulation of MMP1 and FGF2 by HSC caused by MTA stimulation is of importance, because in addition to MMP1, FGF2 is an important angiogenic factor shown to be associated with the capsular infiltration of HCC (119), with more invasive HCCs (117) and also with enhanced proliferation of HCC cells in vitro (120). Further, similar MTA induced gene expression changes are found in melanoma cells as well (88) which supports that these MTA induced effects are possibly not confined to the liver but may be common to many malignant cells.

Together these findings indicate that the tumor-promoting effect of *MTAP* deficiency in HCC is at least in part mediated by enhanced MTA levels.

Most importantly, this study could demonstrate the clinical relevance of *MTAP* downregulation in HCC. Although *MTAP* deficiency is documented in various human malignancies, only a few studies (and none on HCC) include a representative number of tumor samples to assess its frequency and possible clinical significance. Already previously, our group found lower MTAP mRNA and protein expression in a limited number of HCC tissue samples compared to adjacent non-cancerous tissue (62). Here, we confirmed downregulation of MTAP in a significant number of human HCCs, and most strikingly, MTAP deficiency correlated with more advanced tumor staging and poorer histopathological grading.

Remarkably, also in human HCC tissue MTAP expression correlated inversely with MTA levels, suggesting that also *in vivo* enhanced MTA levels account at least to a certain extent for the tumor promoting effect of MTAP deficiency. Studies by others revealed that MTA exhibited an anti-inflammatory activity on macrophages and lymphocytes, thus, further supporting a direct tumor-promoting effect of MTA (121-123).

In contrast to our findings, some groups have reported pro-apoptotic effects of MTA on hepatoma cells, and inhibitory effects on proliferation and invasion of various cell lines as well as differentiation and growth factor receptor activation (71;104;124-127). However, in most of those studies significantly higher, pharmacological doses had been administered, whereas the MTA levels

achieved here mirrored endogenous tumor levels. In addition, the therapeutic effect of MTA seems to be dependent on the cell type and the *MTAP* level in the cells (128). Further, in line with our results, previous studies suggested a correlation of *MTAP* deficiency with poor differentiation in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (129). In contrast, in a large lung cancer study (73) this association was not observed showing that the role of *MTAP* deficiency in tumor progression is likely tumor-specific.

In conclusion, we demonstrated that the downregulation of *MTAP* in HCC leads to increased MTA levels, which functionally affect cancerous cells as well as tumor stromal cells in a tumor supportive way. This work advances *MTAP* as a tumor suppressor in HCC, and MTA as potential biomarker for the progression of this highly aggressive tumor.

5 Reference list

- Geerts,A.M., Vanheule,E., Praet,M., Van,V.H., De,V.M., and Colle,I. 2008. Comparison of three research models of portal hypertension in mice: macroscopic, histological and portal pressure evaluation. *Int J Exp. Pathol* 89:251-263.
- 2. Friedman,S.L. 2008. Mechanisms of hepatic fibrogenesis. *Gastroenterology* **134**:1655-1669.
- 3. Novo,E., Di Bonzo,L.V., Cannito,S., Colombatto,S., and Parola,M. 2009. Hepatic myofibroblasts: a heterogeneous population of multifunctional cells in liver fibrogenesis. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **41**:2089-2093.
- 4. Gines, P., Cardenas, A., Arroyo, V., and Rodes, J. 2004. Management of cirrhosis and ascites. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **350**:1646-1654.
- 5. Fattovich,G., Stroffolini,T., Zagni,I., and Donato,F. 2004. Hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhosis: incidence and risk factors. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S35-S50.
- Amann,T., Bataille,F., Spruss,T., Mühlbauer,M., Gäbele,E., Schölmerich,J., Kiefer,P., Bosserhoff,A.K., and Hellerbrand,C. 2009. Activated hepatic stellate cells promote tumorigenicity of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Cancer Sci* **100**:646-653.
- 7. El-Serag, H.B., and Rudolph, K.L. 2007. Hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiology and molecular carcinogenesis. *Gastroenterology* **132**:2557-2576.
- 8. Yu,M.C., and Yuan,J.M. 2004. Environmental factors and risk for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S72-S78.
- 9. Stroffolini, T. 2005. Etiological factor of hepatocellular carcinoma in Italy. *Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol* **51**:1-5.
- Schöniger-Hekele, M., Müller, C., Kutilek, M., Oesterreicher, C., Ferenci, P., and Gangl, A. 2001. Hepatocellular carcinoma in Central Europe: prognostic features and survival. *Gut* 48:103-109.
- 11. Van Roey,G., Fevery,J., and Van Steenbergen,W. 2000. Hepatocellular carcinoma in Belgium: clinical and virological characteristics of 154 consecutive cirrhotic and non-cirrhotic patients. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* **12**:61-66.

- 12. Wong,R., and Corley,D.A. 2008. Racial and ethnic variations in hepatocellular carcinoma incidence within the United States. *Am. J. Med* **121**:525-531.
- Fattovich,G., Giustina,G., Degos,F., Tremolada,F., Diodati,G., Almasio,P., Nevens,F., Solinas,A., Mura,D., Brouwer,J.T. et al 1997. Morbidity and mortality in compensated cirrhosis type C: a retrospective follow-up study of 384 patients. *Gastroenterology* **112**:463-472.
- 14. Evert, M., and Dombrowski, F. 2008. [Hepatocellular carcinoma in the noncirrhotic liver]. *Pathologe* **29**:47-52.
- Kumar,M., Kumar,R., Hissar,S.S., Saraswat,M.K., Sharma,B.C., Sakhuja,P., and Sarin,S.K. 2007. Risk factors analysis for hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with and without cirrhosis: a case-control study of 213 hepatocellular carcinoma patients from India. *J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol* 22:1104-1111.
- 16. Brechot, C. 2004. Pathogenesis of hepatitis B virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma: old and new paradigms. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S56-S61.
- Fattovich,G., Giustina,G., Schalm,S.W., Hadziyannis,S., Sanchez-Tapias,J., Almasio,P., Christensen,E., Krogsgaard,K., Degos,F., and Carneiro de Moura,M. 1995. Occurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma and decompensation in western European patients with cirrhosis type B. The EUROHEP Study Group on Hepatitis B Virus and Cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 21:77-82.
- Liu,C.J., Chen,B.F., Chen,P.J., Lai,M.Y., Huang,W.L., Kao,J.H., and Chen,D.S. 2006. Role of hepatitis B viral load and basal core promoter mutation in hepatocellular carcinoma in hepatitis B carriers. *J. Infect. Dis* 193:1258-1265.
- 19. Kao, J.H. 2003. Hepatitis B virus genotypes and hepatocellular carcinoma in Taiwan. *Intervirology* **46**:400-407.
- Yang,H.I., Yeh,S.H., Chen,P.J., Iloeje,U.H., Jen,C.L., Su,J., Wang,L.Y., Lu,S.N., You,S.L., Chen,D.S. et al 2008. Associations between hepatitis B virus genotype and mutants and the risk of hepatocellular carcinoma. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst* **100**:1134-1143.
- Yuen,M.F., Tanaka,Y., Shinkai,N., Poon,R.T., But,D.Y.-K., Fong,D.Y.T., Fung,J., Wong,D.K.-H., Yuen,J.C.-H., Mizokami,M. et al 2008. Risk for hepatocellular carcinoma with respect to hepatitis B virus genotypes B/C, specific mutations of enhancer II/core promoter/precore regions and HBV DNA levels. *Gut* 57:98-102.

- 22. Donato,F., Tagger,A., Gelatti,U., Parrinello,G., Boffetta,P., Albertini,A., Decarli,A., Trevisi,P., Ribero,M.L., Martelli,C. et al 2002. Alcohol and hepatocellular carcinoma: the effect of lifetime intake and hepatitis virus infections in men and women. *Am. J. Epidemiol* **155**:323-331.
- 23. Lauer,G.M., and Walker,B.D. 2001. Hepatitis C virus infection. *N. Engl. J. Med* **345**:41-52.
- 24. Liang,T.J., and Heller,T. 2004. Pathogenesis of hepatitis C-associated hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S62-S71.
- 25. Donato,F., Boffetta,P., and Puoti,M. 1998. A meta-analysis of epidemiological studies on the combined effect of hepatitis B and C virus infections in causing hepatocellular carcinoma. *Int. J. Cancer* **75**:347-354.
- Yoshida,H., Shiratori,Y., Moriyama,M., Arakawa,Y., Ide,T., Sata,M., Inoue,O., Yano,M., Tanaka,M., Fujiyama,S. et al 1999. Interferon therapy reduces the risk for hepatocellular carcinoma: national surveillance program of cirrhotic and noncirrhotic patients with chronic hepatitis C in Japan. IHIT Study Group. Inhibition of Hepatocarcinogenesis by Interferon Therapy. *Ann. Intern. Med* **131**:174-181.
- 27. Morgan, T.R., Mandayam, S., and Jamal, M.M. 2004. Alcohol and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S87-S96.
- Seitz,H.K., and Stickel,F. 2006. Risk factors and mechanisms of hepatocarcinogenesis with special emphasis on alcohol and oxidative stress. *Biol. Chem* 387:349-360.
- 29. Inoue,H., and Seitz,H.K. 2001. Viruses and alcohol in the pathogenesis of primary hepatic carcinoma. *Eur. J. Cancer Prev* **10**:107-110.
- 30. Schütte,K., Bornschein,J., and Malfertheiner,P. 2009. Hepatocellular carcinoma--epidemiological trends and risk factors. *Dig Dis* **27**:80-92.
- Chung,B.H., Mitchell,S.H., Zhang,J.S., and Young,C.Y. 2001. Effects of docosahexaenoic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid on androgen-mediated cell growth and gene expression in LNCaP prostate cancer cells. *Carcinogenesis* 22:1201-1206.
- Chung, J., Liu, C., Smith, D.E., Seitz, H.K., Russell, R.M., and Wang, X.D. 2001. Restoration of retinoic acid concentration suppresses ethanolenhanced c-Jun expression and hepatocyte proliferation in rat liver. *Carcinogenesis* 22:1213-1219.
- 33. Caldwell,S.H., Crespo,D.M., Kang,H.S., and Al-Osaimi,A.M. 2004. Obesity and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* **127**:S97-103.

- 34. Bencheqroun,R., Duvoux,C., Luciani,A., Zafrani,E.S., and Dhumeaux,D. 2004. [Hepatocellular carcinoma without cirrhosis in a patient with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis]. *Gastroenterol Clin Biol* **28**:497-499.
- 35. Page, J.M., and Harrison, S.A. 2009. NASH and HCC. *Clin Liver Dis* **13**:631-647.
- Yatsuji,S., and Hashimoto,E. 2006. [Natural history of Japanese patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), especially non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC)]. *Nippon Rinsho* 64:1173-1179.
- Rashid,A., Wu,T.C., Huang,C.C., Chen,C.H., Lin,H.Z., Yang,S.Q., Lee,F.Y., and Diehl,A.M. 1999. Mitochondrial proteins that regulate apoptosis and necrosis are induced in mouse fatty liver. *Hepatology* 29:1131-1138.
- Roskams,T., Yang,S.Q., Koteish,A., Durnez,A., DeVos,R., Huang,X., Achten,R., Verslype,C., and Diehl,A.M. 2003. Oxidative stress and oval cell accumulation in mice and humans with alcoholic and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Am. J. Pathol* **163**:1301-1311.
- 39. Rossmanith,W., and Schulte-Hermann,R. 2001. Biology of transforming growth factor beta in hepatocarcinogenesis. *Microsc. Res. Tech* **52**:430-436.
- 40. Hu,W., Feng,Z., Eveleigh,J., Iyer,G., Pan,J., Amin,S., Chung,F.L., and Tang,M.S. 2002. The major lipid peroxidation product, trans-4-hydroxy-2-nonenal, preferentially forms DNA adducts at codon 249 of human p53 gene, a unique mutational hotspot in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Carcinogenesis* **23**:1781-1789.
- 41. Wallace, D.F., and Subramaniam, V.N. 2009. Co-factors in liver disease: the role of HFE-related hereditary hemochromatosis and iron. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1790**:663-670.
- Goh, J., Callagy, G., McEntee, G., O'Keane, J.C., Bomford, A., and Crowe, J. 1999. Hepatocellular carcinoma arising in the absence of cirrhosis in genetic haemochromatosis: three case reports and review of literature. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* **11**:915-919.
- 43. Tomao,S., Romiti,A., Mozzicafreddo,A., Raffaele,M., Zullo,A., and Antonaci,A. 1998. Onset of hepatocellular carcinoma in a non-cirrhotic patient affected with haemochromatosis. *Oncol. Rep* **5**:723-725.
- 44. Asare,G.A., Mossanda,K.S., Kew,M.C., Paterson,A.C., Kahler-Venter,C.P., and Siziba,K. 2006. Hepatocellular carcinoma caused by iron

overload: a possible mechanism of direct hepatocarcinogenicity. *Toxicology* **219**:41-52.

- 45. Asare,G.A., Paterson,A.C., Kew,M.C., Khan,S., and Mossanda,K.S. 2006. Iron-free neoplastic nodules and hepatocellular carcinoma without cirrhosis in Wistar rats fed a diet high in iron. *J Pathol* **208**:82-90.
- Lehmann,U., Wingen,L.U., Brakensiek,K., Wedemeyer,H., Becker,T., Heim,A., Metzig,K., Hasemeier,B., Kreipe,H., and Flemming,P. 2007. Epigenetic defects of hepatocellular carcinoma are already found in nonneoplastic liver cells from patients with hereditary haemochromatosis. *Hum. Mol. Genet* 16:1335-1342.
- 47. Spangenberg,H.C., Thimme,R., and Blum,H.E. 2008. Evolving therapies in the treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Biologics* **2**:453-462.
- 48. Hasegawa,K., and Kokudo,N. 2009. Surgical treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Surg. Today* **39**:833-843.
- 49. Fan,S.T., Cheung,S.T., and Lo,C.M. 2000. Indications for liver transplantation in patients with chronic hepatitis B and C virus infection and hepatocellular carcinoma. *J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol* **15 Suppl**:E181-E186.
- 50. Llovet, J.M., Fuster, J., and Bruix, J. 1999. Intention-to-treat analysis of surgical treatment for early hepatocellular carcinoma: resection versus transplantation. *Hepatology* **30**:1434-1440.
- Margarit,C., Escartin,A., Castells,L., Vargas,V.Ã., Allende,E., and Bilbao,I. 2005. Resection for hepatocellular carcinoma is a good option in Child-Turcotte-Pugh class A patients with cirrhosis who are eligible for liver transplantation. *Liver Transpl* **11**:1242-1251.
- 52. Yuen,M.F., Hou,J.L., and Chutaputti,A. 2009. Hepatocellular carcinoma in the Asia pacific region. *J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol* **24**:346-353.
- 53. Ferlay, J., Autier, P., Boniol, M., Heanue, M., Colombet, M., and Boyle, P. 2007. Estimates of the cancer incidence and mortality in Europe in 2006. *Ann. Oncol* **18**:581-592.
- 54. Stuart,K.E., Anand,A.J., and Jenkins,R.L. 1996. Hepatocellular carcinoma in the United States. Prognostic features, treatment outcome, and survival. *Cancer* **77**:2217-2222.
- Alacacioglu,A., Somali,I., Simsek,I., Astarcioglu,I., Ozkan,M., Camci,C., Alkis,N., Karaoglu,A., Tarhan,O., Unek,T. et al 2008. Epidemiology and survival of hepatocellular carcinoma in Turkey: outcome of multicenter study. *Jpn. J Clin Oncol* 38:683-688.

- Martins,A., Cortez-Pinto,H., Marques-Vidal,P., Mendes,N., Silva,S., Fatela,N., Glória,H., Marinho,R., TÃ_ivora,I., Ramalho,F. et al 2006. Treatment and prognostic factors in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Liver Int* 26:680-687.
- 57. Grieco,A., Pompili,M., Caminiti,G., Miele,L., Covino,M., Alfei,B., Rapaccini,G.L., and Gasbarrini,G. 2005. Prognostic factors for survival in patients with early-intermediate hepatocellular carcinoma undergoing nonsurgical therapy: comparison of Okuda, CLIP, and BCLC staging systems in a single Italian centre. *Gut* **54**:411-418.
- Yeh,C.N., Chen,M.F., Lee,W.C., and Jeng,L.B. 2002. Prognostic factors of hepatic resection for hepatocellular carcinoma with cirrhosis: univariate and multivariate analysis. *J Surg Oncol* 81:195-202.
- 59. Lee, J.S., and Thorgeirsson, S.S. 2005. Genetic profiling of human hepatocellular carcinoma. *Semin. Liver Dis* **25**:125-132.
- Villanueva,A., Newell,P., Chiang,D.Y., Friedman,S.L., and Llovet,J.M. 2007. Genomics and signaling pathways in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Semin. Liver Dis* 27:55-76.
- Berasain,C., Hevia,H., Fernández-Irigoyen,J., Larrea,E., Caballería,J., Mato,J.M., Prieto,J., Corrales,F.J., García-Trevijano,E., and Avila,M.A. 2004. Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene expression is impaired in human liver cirrhosis and hepatocarcinoma. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1690:276-284.
- Hellerbrand, C., Mühlbauer, M., Wallner, S., Schuierer, M., Behrmann, I., Bataille, F., Weiss, T., Schölmerich, J., and Bosserhoff, A.K. 2006. Promoterhypermethylation is causing functional relevant downregulation of methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Carcinogenesis* 27:64-72.
- Nobori, T., Takabayashi, K., Tran, P., Orvis, L., Batova, A., Yu, A.L., and Carson, D.A. 1996. Genomic cloning of methylthioadenosine phosphorylase: a purine metabolic enzyme deficient in multiple different cancers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* 93:6203-6208.
- 64. Appleby,T.C., Erion,M.D., and Ealick,S.E. 1999. The structure of human 5'-deoxy-5'-methylthioadenosine phosphorylase at 1.7 A resolution provides insights into substrate binding and catalysis. *Structure.* **7**:629-641.
- 65. Lubin,M., and Lubin,A. 2009. Selective killing of tumors deficient in methylthioadenosine phosphorylase: a novel strategy. *PloS One* **4**:e5735.

- 66. Williams-Ashman,H.G., Seidenfeld,J., and Galletti,P. 1982. Trends in the biochemical pharmacology of 5'-deoxy-5'-methylthioadenosine. *Biochem. Pharmacol* **31**:277-288.
- 67. Backlund, P.S., and Smith, R.A. 1981. Methionine synthesis from 5'methylthioadenosine in rat liver. *J. Biol. Chem* **256**:1533-1535.
- 68. Christopher,S.A., Diegelman,P., Porter,C.W., and Kruger,W.D. 2002. Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase, a gene frequently codeleted with p16(cdkN2a/ARF), acts as a tumor suppressor in a breast cancer cell line. *Cancer Res* **62**:6639-6644.
- 69. Subhi,A.L., Diegelman,P., Porter,C.W., Tang,B., Lu,Z.J., Markham,G.D., and Kruger,W.D. 2003. Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase regulates ornithine decarboxylase by production of downstream metabolites. *J. Biol. Chem* **278**:49868-49873.
- Olopade,O.I., Pomykala,H.M., Hagos,F., Sveen,L.W., Espinosa,R., Dreyling,M.H., Gursky,S., Stadler,W.M., Le Beau,M.M., and Bohlander,S.K. 1995. Construction of a 2.8-megabase yeast artificial chromosome contig and cloning of the human methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene from the tumor suppressor region on 9p21. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* 92:6489-6493.
- 71. Avila,M.A., García-Trevijano,E., Lu,S., Corrales,F., and Mato,J. 2004. Methylthioadenosine. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol* **36**:2125-2130.
- 72. Hori,Y., Hori,H., Yamada,Y., Carrera,C.J., Tomonaga,M., Kamihira,S., Carson,D.A., and Nobori,T. 1998. The methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene is frequently co-deleted with the p16INK4a gene in acute type adult T-cell leukemia. *Int. J. Cancer* **75**:51-56.
- Watanabe, F., Takao, M., Inoue, K., Nishioka, J., Nobori, T., Shiraishi, T., Kaneda, M., Sakai, T., Yada, I., and Shimpo, H. 2009. Immunohistochemical diagnosis of methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) deficiency in non-small cell lung carcinoma. *Lung Cancer* 63:39-44.
- 74. Hustinx,S.R., Hruban,R.H., Leoni,L.M., Iacobuzio-Donahue,C., Cameron,J.L., Yeo,C.J., Brown,P.N., Argani,P., Ashfaq,R., Fukushima,N. et al 2005. Homozygous deletion of the MTAP gene in invasive adenocarcinoma of the pancreas and in periampullary cancer: a potential new target for therapy. *Cancer Biol. Ther* **4**:83-86.
- 75. Subhi,A.L., Tang,B., Balsara,B.R., Altomare,D.A., Testa,J.R., Cooper,H.S., Hoffman,J.P., Meropol,N.J., and Kruger,W.D. 2004. Loss of methylthioadenosine phosphorylase and elevated ornithine decarboxylase is common in pancreatic cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res* **10**:7290-7296.

- García-Castellano JM, Villanueva,A., Healey,J.H., Sowers,R., Cordon-Cardo,C., Huvos,A., Bertino,J.R., Meyers,P., and Gorlick,R. 2002. Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene deletions are common in osteosarcoma. *Clin. Cancer Res* 8:782-787.
- 77. Wong,Y.F., Chung,T.K., Cheung,T.H., Nobori,T., and Chang,A.M. 1998. MTAP gene deletion in endometrial cancer. *Gynecol. Obstet. Invest* **45**:272-276.
- Behrmann,I., Wallner,S., Komyod,W., Heinrich,P.C., Schuierer,M., Buettner,R., and Bosserhoff,A.K. 2003. Characterization of methylthioadenosin phosphorylase (MTAP) expression in malignant melanoma. *Am. J. Pathol* **163**:683-690.
- Ishii,M., Nakazawa,K., Wada,H., Nishioka,J., Nakatani,K., Yamada,Y., Kamihira,S., Kusunoki,M., and Nobori,T. 2005. Methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene is silenced by promoter hypermethylation in human lymphoma cell line DHL-9: another mechanism of enzyme deficiency. *Int. J. Oncol* 26:985-991.
- Bataille,F., Rogler,G., Modes,K., Poser,I., Schuierer,M., Dietmaier,W., Ruemmele,P., Mühlbauer,M., Wallner,S., Hellerbrand,C. et al 2005. Strong expression of methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) in human colon carcinoma cells is regulated by TCF1/[beta]-catenin. *Lab. Invest* 85:124-136.
- 81. Chellappan,S.P., Giordano,A., and Fisher,P.B. 1998. Role of cyclindependent kinases and their inhibitors in cellular differentiation and development. *Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol* **227**:57-103.
- Chen,Z.H., Zhang,H., and Savarese,T.M. 1996. Gene deletion chemoselectivity: codeletion of the genes for p16(INK4), methylthioadenosine phosphorylase, and the alpha- and beta-interferons in human pancreatic cell carcinoma lines and its implications for chemotherapy. *Cancer Res* 56:1083-1090.
- Zhang,H., Chen,Z.H., and Savarese,T.M. 1996. Codeletion of the genes for p16INK4, methylthioadenosine phosphorylase, interferon-alpha1, interferon-beta1, and other 9p21 markers in human malignant cell lines. *Cancer Genet. Cytogenet* 86:22-28.
- 84. Thomas,T., and Thomas,T.J. 2003. Polyamine metabolism and cancer. *J. Cell. Mol. Med* **7**:113-126.
- 85. Auvinen, M., Paasinen, A., Andersson, L.C., and Hölttä, E. 1992. Ornithine decarboxylase activity is critical for cell transformation. *Nature* **360**:355-358.

- Gan,F.Y., Gesell,M.S., Alousi,M., and Luk,G.D. 1993. Analysis of ODC and c-myc gene expression in hepatocellular carcinoma by in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry. *J. Histochem. Cytochem* 41:1185-1196.
- Kubo,S., Tamori,A., Nishiguchi,S., Omura,T., Kinoshita,H., Hirohashi,K., Kuroki,T., and Otani,S. 1998. Relationship of polyamine metabolism to degree of malignancy of human hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncol. Rep* 5:1385-1388.
- Stevens,A.P., Spangler,B., Wallner,S., Kreutz,M., Dettmer,K., Oefner,P.J., and Bosserhoff,A.K. 2009. Direct and tumor microenvironment mediated influences of 5'-deoxy-5'-(methylthio)adenosine on tumor progression of malignant melanoma. *J. Cell. Biochem* **106**:210-219.
- Kamatani,N., Nelson-Rees,W.A., and Carson,D.A. 1981. Selective killing of human malignant cell lines deficient in methylthioadenosine phosphorylase, a purine metabolic enzyme. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* 78:1219-1223.
- Batova,A., Diccianni,M.B., Omura-Minamisawa,M., Yu,J., Carrera,C.J., Bridgeman,L.J., Kung,F.H., Pullen,J., Amylon,M.D., and Yu,A.L. 1999. Use of alanosine as a methylthioadenosine phosphorylase-selective therapy for T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia in vitro. *Cancer Res* 59:1492-1497.
- 91. Creagan,E.T., Long,H.J., Ahmann,D.L., and Green,S.J. 1984. Phase II evaluation of L-alanosine (NSC-153353) for patients with disseminated malignant melanoma. *Am. J. Clin. Oncol* **7**:543-544.
- Goldsmith,M.A., Ohnuma,T., Spigelman,M., Greenspan,E.M., and Holland,J.F. 1983. Phase I study of L-alanosine (NSC 15353). *Cancer* 51:378-380.
- 93. Tisdale, M.J. 1983. Methionine synthesis from 5'-methylthioadenosine by tumour cells. *Biochem. Pharmacol* **32**:2915-2920.
- Kadariya,Y., Nakatani,K., Nishioka,J., Fujikawa,T., Kruger,W.D., and Nobori,T. 2005. Regulation of human methylthioadenosine phosphorylase gene by the CBF (CCAAT binding factor)/NF-Y (nuclear factor-Y). *Biochem. J* 387:175-183.
- Beausoleil,S.A., Jedrychowski,M., Schwartz,D., Elias,J.E., Villén,J., Li,J., Cohn,M.A., Cantley,L.C., and Gygi,S.P. 2004. Large-scale characterization of HeLa cell nuclear phosphoproteins. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* **101**:12130-12135.

- Della Ragione,F., Takabayashi,K., Mastropietro,S., Mercurio,C., Oliva,A., Russo,G.L., Della Pietra,V., Borriello,A., Nobori,T., Carson,D.A. et al 1996. Purification and characterization of recombinant human 5'methylthioadenosine phosphorylase: definite identification of coding cDNA. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun* 223:514-519.
- 97. Pegg,A.E. 1988. Polyamine metabolism and its importance in neoplastic growth and a target for chemotherapy. *Cancer Res* **48**:759-774.
- Ferro,A.J., Vandenbark,A.A., and Marchitto,K. 1979. The role of 5'methylthioadenosine phosphorylase in 5'-methylthioadenosine-mediated inhibition of lymphocyte transformation. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 588:294-301.
- 99. Vandenbark,A.A., Ferro,A.J., and Barney,C.L. 1980. Inhibition of lymphocyte transformation by a naturally occurring metabolite: 5'-methylthioadenosine. *Cell. Immunol* **49**:26-33.
- Wolberg,G., Zimmerman,T.P., Schmitges,C.J., Duncan,G.S., and Deeprose,R.D. 1982. Inhibition of lymphocyte cyclic AMP phosphodiesterase and lymphocyte function by 5'-methylthioadenosine. *Biochem. Pharmacol* **31**:2201-2203.
- 101. Law,R.E., Stimmel,J.B., Damore,M.A., Carter,C., Clarke,S., and Wall,R. 1992. Lipopolysaccharide-induced NF-kappa B activation in mouse 70Z/3 pre-B lymphocytes is inhibited by mevinolin and 5'-methylthioadenosine: roles of protein isoprenylation and carboxyl methylation reactions. *Mol. Cell. Biol* **12**:103-111.
- 102. Pascale,R.M., Simile,M.M., De Miglio,M.R., and Feo,F. 2002. Chemoprevention of hepatocarcinogenesis: S-adenosyl-L-methionine. *Alcohol* **27**:193-198.
- 103. Kido, J., Ashida, Y., Shinkai, K., Akedo, H., Isoai, A., Kumagai, H., and Inoue, H. 1991. Effects of methylthiodeoxyadenosine and its analogs on in vitro invasion of rat ascites hepatoma cells and methylation of their phospholipids. *Jpn. J. Cancer Res* 82:1104-1111.
- 104. Ansorena, E., García-Trevijano, E., Martínez-Chantar, M.L., Huang, Z.Z., Chen, L., Mato, J.M., Iraburu, M., Lu, S.C., and Avila, M.A. 2002. Sadenosylmethionine and methylthioadenosine are antiapoptotic in cultured rat hepatocytes but proapoptotic in human hepatoma cells. *Hepatology* 35:274-280.
- 105. Ryan,C.M., Carter,E.A., Jenkins,R.L., Sterling,L.M., Yarmush,M.L., Malt,R.A., and Tompkins,R.G. 1993. Isolation and long-term culture of human hepatocytes. *Surgery* **113**:48-54.

- Pahernik,S.A., Thasler,W.E., Mueller-Hoecker,J., Schildberg,F.W., and Koebe,H.G. 1996. Hypothernic storage of pig hepatocytes: influence of different storage solutions and cell density. *Cryobiology* 33:552-566.
- 107. Weiss,T.S., Jahn,B., Cetto,M., Jauch,K.W., and Thasler,W.E. 2002. Collagen sandwich culture affects intracellular polyamine levels of human hepatocytes. *Cell Prolif.* **35**:257-267.
- 108. Hellerbrand,C., Amann,T., Schlegel,J., Wild,P., Bataille,F., Spruss,T., Hartmann,A., and Bosserhoff,A.K. 2008. The novel gene MIA2 acts as a tumour suppressor in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gut* **57**:243-251.
- 109. Hellerbrand,C., Bumes,E., Bataille,F., Dietmaier,W., Massoumi,R., and Bosserhoff,A.K. 2007. Reduced expression of CYLD in human colon and hepatocellular carcinomas. *Carcinogenesis* **28**:21-27.
- 110. Muhlbauer,M., Fleck,M., Schutz,C., Weiss,T., Froh,M., Blank,C., Scholmerich,J., and Hellerbrand,C. 2006. PD-L1 is induced in hepatocytes by viral infection and by interferon-alpha and -gamma and mediates T cell apoptosis. *J. Hepatol.* **45**:520-528.
- 111. Amann,T., Maegdefrau,U., Hartmann,A., Agaimy,A., Marienhagen,J., Weiss,T.S., Stoeltzing,O., Warnecke,C., Schölmerich,J., Oefner,P.J. et al 2009. GLUT1 expression is increased in hepatocellular carcinoma and promotes tumorigenesis. *Am. J. Pathol* **174**:1544-1552.
- Stevens, A.P., Dettmer, K., Wallner, S., Bosserhoff, A.K., and Oefner, P.J. 2008. Quantitative analysis of 5'-deoxy-5'-methylthioadenosine in melanoma cells by liquid chromatography-stable isotope ratio tandem mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B Analyt. Technol. Biomed. Life Sci 876:123-128.
- 113. Stevens, A.P., Dettmer, K., Kirovski, G., Samejima, K., Hellerbrand, C., Bosserhoff, A.K., and Oefner, P.J. 2010. Quantification of intermediates of the methionine and polyamine metabolism by liquid chromatographytandem mass spectrometry in cultured tumor cells and liver biopsies. *J Chromatogr A*.
- 114. Desmoiliére,A., Guyot,C., and Gabbiani,G. 2004. The stroma reaction myofibroblast: a key player in the control of tumor cell behavior. *Int. J. Dev. Biol* **48**:509-517.
- 115. Kalluri,R., and Zeisberg,M. 2006. Fibroblasts in cancer. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* **6**:392-401.
- 116. Harada, T., Arii, S., Mise, M., Imamura, T., Higashitsuji, H., Furutani, M., Niwano, M., Ishigami, S., Fukumoto, M., Seiki, M. et al 1998. Membrane-type

matrix metalloproteinase-1(MT1-MTP) gene is overexpressed in highly invasive hepatocellular carcinomas. *J Hepatol* **28**:231-239.

- 117. Mise,M., Arii,S., Higashituji,H., Furutani,M., Niwano,M., Harada,T., Ishigami,S., Toda,Y., Nakayama,H., Fukumoto,M. et al 1996. Clinical significance of vascular endothelial growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor gene expression in liver tumor. *Hepatology* **23**:455-464.
- 118. Savarese, T.M., Dexter, D.L., and Parks, R.E. 1983. 5'-deoxy-5'methylthioadenosine phosphorylase--II. Role of the enzyme in the metabolism and antineoplastic action of adenine-substituted analogs of 5'deoxy-5'-methylthioadenosine. *Biochem. Pharmacol* **32**:1907-1916.
- 119. Arii,S., Mise,M., Harada,T., Furutani,M., Ishigami,S., Niwano,M., Mizumoto,M., Fukumoto,M., and Imamura,M. 1996. Overexpression of matrix metalloproteinase 9 gene in hepatocellular carcinoma with invasive potential. *Hepatology* **24**:316-322.
- 120. Poon,R.T., Ng,I.O., Lau,C., Yu,W.C., Fan,S.T., and Wong,J. 2001. Correlation of serum basic fibroblast growth factor levels with clinicopathologic features and postoperative recurrence in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Am. J. Surg* **182**:298-304.
- 121. Cerri,M.A., Beltrán-Nuñez,A., Bernasconi,S., Dejana,E., Bassi,L., and Bazzoni,G. 1993. Inhibition of cytokine production and endothelial expression of adhesion antigens by 5'-methylthioadenosine. *Eur. J. Pharmacol* **232**:291-294.
- 122. Di Padova,F., Di Padova,C., Stramentinoli,G., and Tritapepe,R. 1985. Inhibition of lymphocyte function by a naturally occurring nucleoside: 5'methylthioadenosine (MTA). *Int. J. Immunopharmacol* **7**:193-198.
- 123. Hevia,H., Varela-Rey,M., Corrales,F.J., Berasain,C., Martinez-Chantar,M.L., Latasa,M.U., Lu,S.C., Mato,J.M., Garcia-Trevijano,E.R., and Avila,M.A. 2004. 5'-methylthioadenosine modulates the inflammatory response to endotoxin in mice and in rat hepatocytes. *Hepatology* **39**:1088-1098.
- 124. de Ferra, F., and Baglioni, C. 1984. Correlation between growth inhibition and presence of 5'-methylthioadenosine in cells treated with interferon. *Cancer Res* **44**:2297-2301.
- 125. Maher, P.A. 1993. Inhibition of the tyrosine kinase activity of the fibroblast growth factor receptor by the methyltransferase inhibitor 5'-methylthioadenosine. *J. Biol. Chem* **268**:4244-4249.

- Riscoe, M.K., Schwamborn, J., Ferro, A.J., Olson, K.D., and Fitchen, J.H. 1987. Inhibition of growth but not differentiation of normal and leukemic myeloid cells by methylthioadenosine. *Cancer Res* **47**:3830-3834.
- 127. Shafman,T.D., Sherman,M.L., and Kufe,D.W. 1984. Effect of 5'methylthioadenosine on induction of murine erythroleukemia cell differentiation. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun* **124**:172-177.
- Basu,I., Cordovano,G., Das,I., Belbin,T.J., Guha,C., and Schramm,V.L. 2007. A transition state analogue of 5'-methylthioadenosine phosphorylase induces apoptosis in head and neck cancers. *J Biol Chem* 282:21477-21486.
- 129. Dreyling,M.H., Roulston,D., Bohlander,S.K., Vardiman,J., and Olopade,O.I. 1998. Codeletion of CDKN2 and MTAP genes in a subset of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma may be associated with histologic transformation from low-grade to diffuse large-cell lymphoma. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* **22**:72-78.

6 Appendix

6.1 Zusammenfassung (deutsch)

Titel: Die verminderte Expression von Methylthioadenosin-phosphorylase fördert das Fortschreiten des hepatozellulären Karzinoms über eine Anhäufung von 5´deoxy-5´-methylthioadenosin

Einführung: Das hepatozelluläre Karzinom (HCC) nimmt weltweit den dritten Platz unter den krebsbedingten Todesursachen ein. Die häufigsten Risikofaktoren für die HCC Entstehung sind chronische Hepatitis B und C Infektion sowie chronischer Alkoholabusus, die zu einer Leberzirrhose führen. Weniger bekannt ist jedoch die molekulare Pathogenese des HCC. Viele genomische Veränderungen im HCC Verlauf sind bereits beschrieben worden aber ihre funktionelle Bedeutung und genaue Rolle für das Fortschreiten des HCC bleiben in vielen Fällen noch unklar.

Vor kurzem wurde eine verminderte Expression der Methylthioadenosinphosphorylase (MTAP) in HCC Zelllinien beschrieben. MTAP spielt eine Schlüsselrolle im Polyaminmetabolismus und stellt den geschwindigkeitsbestimmende Schritt in der Wiedergewinnung von Methionin und Adenin dar.

Ziele der Arbeit waren die Untersuchung der klinisch-pathologischen Bedeutung der Herabregulation von MTAP im HCC und die Erforschung der Mechanismen, die der pro-tumorigenen Wirkung der MTAP-Defizienz im HCC zugrundeliegen.

Methoden and Ergebnisse: Sowohl intrazellulär als auch in Überständen von 4 HCC-Zellinien fanden sich im Vergleich zu primären humanen Hepatozyten signifikant erhöhte 5'-deoxy-5'-methylthioadenosin (MTA) Konzentrationen, welche durch stabile Isotopenverdünnungsanalyse bestimmt wurden. Weiterhin führte eine Suppression der MTAP-Expression *in vitro* in HCC Zellen mittels siRNA zu erhöhten MTA Spiegeln. Ferner induzierte MTA in HCC-Zellen die Expression von Matrixmetalloproteinasen (MMPs) und IL-8 sowie deren Proliferation. In aktivierten hepatischen Sternzellen, die aus humanem HCC Gewebe isoliert wurden, induzierte MTA die mRNA Expression von MMP1 und Fibroblast-Growth Factor 2 (FGF-2). Die immunohistochemische Analyse von einem Gewebemicroarray von 140 humanen HCC Proben zeigte eine signifikante Korrelation zwischen verminderter MTAP Proteinexpression und fortgeschritteneren histopathologischen HCC-Stadien bzw. schlechterer Tumordifferenzierung. Weiterhin zeigte sich auch *in vivo* in 19 humanen HCC Proben ein signifikanter Zusammenhang zwischen verminderter MTAP-Expression und erhöhten MTA Spiegeln.

Diskussion: Eine verminderte MTAP Expression im HCC fördert die Tumorigenität über eine Anhäufung von MTA. MTA beeinflusste sowohl HCC Zellen als auch die Tumorumgebung. Die Arbeit zeigt, dass MTAP im HCC einen Tumorsuppressor darstellt.
6.2 Lebenslauf

Persönliche Angaben

Name	Georgi Kirovski
Geburtsdatum und -ort	05.08.1983 in Plovdiv/Bulgarien

Schulausbildung

09/1990-06/1997	Grundschule in Plovdiv
09/1997-06/2002	Fremdsprachengymnasium in Plovdiv, Schwerpunkt "Englisch"
Studium	
10/2002-11/2008	Humanmedizin an der Universität Regensburg
11/2008	2. Staatsexamen (nach neuer ÄAppO) mit der Note 2,0

Famulaturen

02/2005	Innere Medizin (Uniklinikum Regensburg)
09/2005	Innere Medizin (Medizinische Universität Plovdiv)
09/2006	Radiologie (Uniklinikum Regensburg)
03/2007	Anästhesie (Uniklinikum Regensburg)

Praktísches Jahr

09-12/2007	Neurologie (Bezirksklinikum Regensburg)
02-05/2008	Innere Medizin (Uniklinikum Regensburg)
01-02 und 06-07/2008	Chirurgie (Medizinische Universität Plovdiv)

Beruflicher Werdegang

seit 01/2009 Wissenschaftlicher Mitarbeiter, Klinik und Poliklinik für Innere Medizin I Universitätsklinikum Regensburg, Forschungsgruppe Experimentelle Hepatologie

6.3 Danksagung

Für meine Doktorarbeit schulde ich sehr vielen Menschen einen herzlichen Dank. Besonders möchte ich mich bei meinem Doktorvater Prof. Dr. Claus Hellerbrand für die Überlassung des interessanten Themas, für die vielen konstruktiven Diskussionen und für das jederzeit offene Ohr bedanken. Ohne sein Wissen, ohne seine Ideen und seine wohlwollende Kritik wäre dieses Forschungsprojekt niemals soweit gekommen.

Des Weiteren möchte ich mich bei meiner Familie bedanken für die persönliche Unterstützung und das stetige Interesse am Fortschritt der Arbeit.

Ein großer Dank geht an das ganze Team der "Lebergruppe": Dr. Thomas Amann, Daniela Valletta, Kornelia Elser, Dr. Christoph Dorn, Birgitta Ott-Rötzer, Ruth Schewior, Marina Fink, Heidi Gschwendtner, Monika Artinger, Michael Saugspier, Barbara Czech, Abdo Mahli, Karin Dostert, Diane Lochbaum, Dr. Erwin Gäbele und Dr. Lukas Moleda, die mich bei meinen ersten Schritten im Labor mit viel Geduld und großer Hilfsbereitschaft unterstützten und ein einmalig freundliches und kollegiales Klima schufen.

Darüber hinaus gilt mein besonderer Dank Dr. Thomas Amann für das Interesse am MTAP Projekt, die vielen Ideen und die nützlichen Diskussionen sowie Dr. Christoph Dorn für die äußerst wertvolle Hilfe bei EDV-Fragestellungen aller Art. Axel Stevens danke ich für die MTA- und Polyaminmessungen sowie für die immer sehr angenehme Zusammenarbeit.

Auch möchte ich Susanne Wallner und Ulrike Maegdefrau für die Überlassung von MTA und Primern danken.

Ein besonderes Wort des Dankes möchte ich auch an Angel Savov richten für die initiale Hilfe bei statistischen Fragen und für die Anregungen, sich näher mit Statistik zu beschäftigen.

Danke sage ich auch an meine Freunde Daniel und Fabiola Schmalenberger sowie Danijel Sikic für die großartige persönliche Unterstützung sowie die praktische Hilfe beim Drucken und Einreichen dieser Arbeit.